

SPECIAL REPORT No. 288 | August 1, 2024

The Prioritization Imperative

A Strategy to Defend America's Interests in a More Dangerous World

Alexander Velez-Green Senior Policy Advisor Robert Peters Research Fellow, Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense



The Prioritization Imperative: A Strategy to Defend America's Interests in a More Dangerous World

Alexander Velez-Green and Robert Peters



No. 288 | AUGUST 1, 2024 DOUGLAS AND SARAH ALLISON CENTER FOR NATIONAL SECURITY

About the Authors

Alexander Velez-Green is Senior Policy Advisor in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for National Security at The Heritage Foundation.

Robert Peters is Research Fellow for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Allison Center.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/sr288

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

The Prioritization Imperative: A Strategy to Defend America's Interests in a More Dangerous World

Alexander Velez-Green and Robert Peters

he U.S. military can no longer clearly deter China, and risk of a third world war is rising. This report proposes a new defense strategy to change that. Under this strategy, America's military would prioritize defending the U.S. homeland and denying China's imperial ambitions, most urgently by deterring Beijing from invading Taiwan. At the same time, Washington would empower allies and partners to lead efforts to defend against Russia, Iran, and North Korea with critical but more limited U.S. support. In this way, the United States can set conditions for lasting stability around the world on terms that ensure the security, prosperity, and freedom of Americans not just for the remainder of this decade, but for decades to come.

Preface

The United States is at an inflection point. America's borders are overrun, and our homeland is more exposed to enemy missiles, cyberattacks, and sabotage than at any time in recent history—if ever. At the same time, our greatest foreign threat—the People's Republic of China—is on a warpath in the Indo-Pacific and has a credible chance not only of seizing Taiwan, but also of dominating the entire region. Russia's invasion of Ukraine is a harbinger of worse to come if our NATO allies do not take the lead in Europe's defense. Israel is beset by threats from all directions, and Iran may be only weeks away from producing a nuclear weapon. And North Korea is as belligerent as ever but now increasingly capable of striking the U.S. homeland with nuclear weapons.

Conservatives recognize the need for a strong national defense. This is both a constitutional mandate and a vital part of America's conservative tradition, and it is one we must and will uphold, especially as the world grows more dangerous. Yet it is equally conservative to do so with clear-eyed clarity about the realities facing us today.

In the years since the end of the Cold War, Washington has behaved as though America's military power, financial resources, and political will are unlimited, from the Iraq invasion to nation-building in Afghanistan and the Biden Administration's expansive and incoherent policies in Europe, the Middle East, and the Indo-Pacific today. And the results have been tragic: thousands of American lives lost, tens of thousands of Americans injured, and trillions of dollars spent—and still being spent—abroad on goals that are closer to globalist liberalism than they are to true conservatism. Meanwhile, as The Heritage Foundation's *2024 Index of U.S. Military Strength* demonstrates, what advantages the U.S. military enjoyed in the 1990s have severely eroded because of our distractions, leaving our forces hard-pressed to deter China, to say nothing of multiple adversaries at once. Five years ago, talk of a third world war might have been considered hyperbole. Today, it is a real possibility—unless we adopt a different approach.

Fortunately, we can draw inspiration from conservative leaders during the Cold War. Ronald Reagan, Richard Nixon, and Dwight Eisenhower all confronted dangerous threats abroad. But they also recognized what U.S. forces could and could not realistically be expected to do in confronting those threats and prioritized accordingly. These were serious men who took security seriously—with realism, not posturing. President Reagan built up America's military—but he concentrated U.S. forces in Europe, the heart of our competition with the Soviet Union, and canonized the Weinberger Doctrine. President Nixon similarly elevated the Soviets over other threats, most famously in his decision to open up to China. President Eisenhower did likewise by rejecting calls for America to go to war in Indochina and Hungary and by focusing U.S. forces instead on containing the Soviets in Europe, playing to our strengths with his New Look rather than to the Soviets' tune. All of them expected allies to do their part and were willing to press the issue to make sure they did.

Now it is time to adopt this tried-and-true American conservative realism again, and The Heritage Foundation is proud to lead the way. In this *Special Report*, you will find a proposed defense strategy that prioritizes defending the American homeland and denying China's imperial ambitions while empowering U.S. allies and partners to lead against lesser threats with more limited U.S. support. Under this strategy, Americans can be confident in the ability of U.S. forces to achieve the missions that are most important for our nation's security. This strategy would also leave U.S. alliances and partnerships far stronger than they have been in decades. In the process, it would set conditions for restoring and maintaining deterrence across theaters for decades to come. And it would do so without sending America's sons and daughters to fight unnecessary wars or bankrupting future generations of Americans.

Prioritization is never easy, but it is the task we must undertake today. Only by embracing that difficult task, as conservatives did in decades past, can we ensure the strong national defense that all Americans deserve and require to be safe, free, and prosperous.

Kevin Roberts, PhD, President

The Heritage Foundation July 2024

The Prioritization Imperative

The United States emerged from the Cold War with the world's most powerful military by a wide margin. U.S. forces enjoyed clear if not decisive advantages in key theaters and were expected to be able to defeat multiple adversaries simultaneously. But that is no longer the case. After decades of war and mismanagement, U.S. forces are stretched thin around the world, with many of them suffering from readiness challenges—including recruiting shortfalls, weapons shortages, and maintenance backlogs—and delayed modernization. As a result, the American military no longer enjoys many of the advantages that it enjoyed when the Soviet Union fell.¹

Today, for instance, the United States has a very strong interest in preventing China from dominating the Indo-Pacific, most urgently by deterring a Chinese invasion of Taiwan. But it is no longer clear that the United States will be able to deter Beijing. Worse still, if deterrence fails, there is a real chance that China will be able to defeat the United States in a war over Taiwan.

At the same time, the American military is sized to fight and win only one major war at a time. Consequently, if U.S. forces went to war in one theater, adversaries may use this as an opportunity for aggression in other theaters, whether in coordination with one another or on their own initiative. This would be less troubling if allies and partners could reliably fill in for U.S. forces, but decades of free-riding have left many of them unable to do so. As a result, if the United States was drawn into a major conflict, there would be significant risk of cascading escalation across theaters, potentially culminating in a third world war.

The American homeland is also increasingly vulnerable. As tensions rise abroad, there is increased risk of enemy nuclear use against the United States. The risk of enemy non-nuclear missile strikes or destructive cyberattacks against U.S. targets is also rising. Meanwhile, America's borders face overwhelming flows of migrants and narcotics, including foreign nationals who could threaten U.S. national security and drugs that are responsible for tens of thousands of American deaths per year.

These are difficult times, to be sure—but the future is not yet written. The United States has overcome periods of great danger before, and it can do so again. But this will require *prioritizing*. America's military cannot be everywhere at once. Therefore, the United States must focus U.S. forces where they are needed most, consistent with America's interests, while strengthening allied and partner burden-sharing in other areas.

In practical terms, this is a proposal for the United States to focus U.S. forces on defending the American homeland and denying China's imperial ambitions, most urgently by deterring Beijing from invading Taiwan and offering the President credible options if deterrence fails. These are the most important missions that America's military must be able to accomplish to preserve Americans' security, prosperity, and freedom. Consequently, they must be America's top defense priorities.

This does not mean that the United States should abandon other theaters or allies, however. Instead, the United States must find ways to defend U.S. interests in those theaters without jeopardizing the ability of U.S. forces to defend the U.S. homeland and deny China's imperial ambitions, which are higher priorities. To that end, Washington should empower allies and partners to lead efforts to defend against Russia, Iran, and North Korea with critical but more limited U.S. support. This will allow us to avoid cascading escalation by ensuring that allies and partners can deter opportunistic aggression even if key U.S. forces are drawn away from their respective regions, for instance, to deter or defeat Chinese aggression. And it will leave U.S. alliances and partnerships far stronger than they have been at any time in the post–Cold War era.

Prioritization is always difficult—but there are no better options. Even if the United States spent far more on defense—which is unlikely for the foreseeable future—it would take years to rebuild America's military so that it could win multiple major wars simultaneously, thereby reliably deterring all U.S. adversaries at once. In the meantime, prioritization would remain necessary. Nor are artificial intelligence, unmanned systems, or other emerging technologies likely to be panaceas any time soon.

Another option would be for the United States to try to sequence threats for instance, by defeating Russian aggression in Ukraine before shifting focus to other theaters. But this strategy fails in the face of simultaneous crises, which is what we already see today on a relatively small scale with Europe and the Middle East at war and the Indo-Pacific potentially not far behind. Alternatively, Washington might simply try to bluff—to convince adversaries that it can defeat all of them at once even if it cannot. But the limits of U.S. military power are increasingly evident. As a result, adversaries are increasingly likely to call our bluff, and if they do, this strategy will collapse like the proverbial house of cards.

This is a period of great danger but also of great opportunity. It is only natural that the strategic environment has shifted since the end of the Cold War, and U.S. policy should shift with it. Change, however, does not mean defeat. If the United States adopts a strategy along the lines described in this paper, it will not only be able to reverse the erosion of America's homeland defenses and prevent China from achieving hegemony in the Indo-Pacific. It will also be able to revitalize U.S. alliances and partnerships, thereby ensuring that we are collectively able to deter aggression in all of the world's key regions. In this way, the United States can set conditions for lasting stability around the world on terms that ensure Americans' security, prosperity, and freedom not just for the remainder of this decade, but for decades to come.

The Logic of American Defense Strategy

The highest purpose of American government—and the U.S. military specifically—is to preserve and advance Americans' security, prosperity, and freedom.² Absent physical security, the United States cannot exist as a successful, functioning state. Prosperity is a requirement for the success of our republic as well, not least because all Americans should be able to pursue their dreams and live dignified lives. Finally, freedom is a core part of what makes the United States unique. Defending that freedom is as important as any other task facing our nation's military.

Homeland Defense. Protecting Americans' security, prosperity, and freedom begins with defending the U.S. homeland. There is no more consequential threat to the U.S. homeland than large-scale nuclear attack, so America must modernize and expand U.S. nuclear forces to deter Russia,³ China,⁴ and North Korea.⁵ This is vital not just to keep them from laying waste to American cities, but also to prevent them from using threats to the U.S. homeland to compel us to abandon our allies and interests abroad.⁶ A strong nuclear deterrent is also important to deter China, Russia, or others from using non-nuclear weapons of mass destruction (WMD) against U.S. territory.⁷

In addition, America requires stronger defenses against a variety of missile threats. Existing technologies may be unable to defeat large missile barrages in a cost-effective manner, but even the ability to defeat smaller salvos reliably will help to deter adversaries from launching them in the first place and limit damage if deterrence fails. America must also be vigilant in preventing China or other enemies from positioning military forces in the Western Hemisphere that could significantly increase the missile threat to the homeland, not to mention potential threats to regional trade and other interests.⁸ At the same time, the United States must field more robust defenses, including cyber and other offensive options, against destructive cyberattacks. This is vital for protecting infrastructure that is critical not just for the lives and livelihoods of millions of Americans, but also for our ability to mobilize forces and project power.⁹

Finally, the United States is in the midst of historically high levels of illegal immigration. This both endangers the lives and livelihoods of ordinary Americans and poses significant risks to our national security. In recent years, for instance, U.S. Customs and Border Protection has encountered tens of thousands of Chinese nationals along the U.S. southern border in a sharp uptick from prior years.¹⁰ Congressional officials are rightly concerned about these individuals' potential ties to the Chinese government and the possibility that they may be in the United States for purposes of espionage, sabotage, or related activities.¹¹ At the same time, tens of thousands of Americans die annually from drug overdoses caused by the flow of fentanyl and other narcotics over the U.S. southern border.¹² As leading Members of Congress from both sides have assessed, this is a national security threat—and the Department of Defense (DOD) has a role to play.¹³

Indeed, for most of America's history, the U.S. military has played a vital role in defending our nation's frontiers, from manning coastal defenses and forts to prosecuting campaigns against revolutionaries and bandits moving north from Mexico.¹⁴ The U.S. military has also operated south of the border—for example, through direct action and counternarcotics training with regional partners.¹⁵ While border control is primarily a law enforcement and homeland security mission, DOD must be prepared to support those efforts, including by providing forces for broad-area surveillance, maritime interdiction, military engineering, counternarcotics capacity-building, intelligence collection, and direct action against high-value targets in the Americas.¹⁶

Balancing Power in Key Regions. Defending the U.S. homeland is vital, but it will not be enough to protect Americans' security, prosperity, and freedom in the 21st century. Even if the United States erected the most formidable homeland defenses, if a foreign rival took control of a key region of the world, it could grow powerful enough to be a severe threat to America's most vital interests.¹⁷

"Key region," in this usage, refers to any region whose conquest by a foreign rival would allow that rival to deny U.S. access to markets upon which our society depends, grow its power to the point where it might realistically contend for global hegemony, or both.¹⁸ Today, these regions are the Indo-Pacific, Europe, and the Middle East in that order. Of those regions, only one is home to a rival of the United States that might be able to achieve regional hegemony: China in the Indo-Pacific.

Denying China's imperial ambitions, then, must be America's top priority outside of homeland defense even as the United States confronts other threats using a combination of U.S. forces that are not required for—and do not need to be divested to free resources for¹⁹— defending the U.S. homeland or deterring China and stronger burden-sharing with allies and partners.²⁰ Prioritization will be especially critical for the foreseeable future because the U.S. military is sized to fight and win only one major war at a time, and this is not likely to change any time soon.

The Indo-Pacific. China seeks hegemony in the Indo-Pacific.²¹ If it succeeds, it will be able to regulate U.S. access to many of the world's most vital markets. As the Biden Administration has acknowledged, the Indo-Pacific "accounts for 60 percent of global GDP as well as two-thirds of global economic growth" and "is an essential driver of America's future security and prosperity."²² This echoes previous findings by the Trump Administration, which reported that "[n]ine of the world's 10 busiest seaports are in the region, and 60 percent of global maritime trade transits through Asia, with roughly one-third of global shipping passing through the South China Sea alone."²³

But Beijing's ambitions go beyond the Indo-Pacific: It seeks global preeminence.²⁴ In 1956, Mao Zedong told a Chinese Communist Party (CCP) audience that "to overtake the United States is not only possible, but absolutely necessary and obligatory."²⁵ More recently, Xi Jinping has called on the CCP to "concentrate our efforts on bettering our own affairs, continually broadening our comprehensive national power...and laying the foundation for a future where we will win the initiative and have the dominant position."²⁶

Success in achieving this agenda would position Beijing to exercise all of the prerogatives of a new, hostile global hegemon. Not only would China be able to strangle America's economy even as its own grew more powerful; it also could use its market power to compel private companies to spy on and blackmail Americans and restrict our ability to work, travel, and do business—to live freely on our own terms. A new, hostile global hegemon could raise military forces to enforce its global ambitions as well, from denying U.S. access to certain global commons to deploying its own forces in the Western Hemisphere.

Washington must therefore dedicate itself to denying China's imperial ambitions—starting in the Indo-Pacific.²⁷ This is vital not just to prevent Beijing from cordoning Americans out of Asian markets and maritime routes, but also to deny Beijing's global ambitions. China will be unable to project domineering power globally until it has military supremacy in the Indo-Pacific. China must also control a larger share of Asia's resources before it can dominate the world. In addition, confronting China in the Indo-Pacific will limit Beijing's ability to equip proxies in other regions by forcing Chinese leaders to focus more of their nation's resources on shoring up China's position in the Indo-Pacific. Conversely, if China achieves hegemony in the Indo-Pacific, it will be able to invest far larger shares of its diplomatic, economic, and military capital in supporting proxies in other regions.

Military power will be key in any effort to deny China's imperial ambitions. If Beijing can use force to dominate its neighbors, it is very likely to do so, and they will have little choice but to acquiesce.²⁸ This would effectively cede regional hegemony to Beijing. The U.S. military must therefore deny Beijing's ability to achieve such dominance. Crucially, this requires U.S. forces to focus first and foremost on preparing for large-scale war. If they can reliably defeat Chinese forces in this scenario, they will be far better positioned to prevent Beijing from conquering its neighbors—ideally by deterring Beijing from trying—or otherwise imposing its will on them. They will also be more able to deter or mitigate Beijing's use of military coercion short of war against its neighbors. Conversely, if U.S. forces focus on countering Chinese military coercion short of war at the expense of America's ability to defeat China in a large-scale war, Beijing will have an incentive to escalate to higher levels, at which point the United States will struggle to prevent China from using force to dominate others in the region.

Preparing for large-scale war in the Indo-Pacific is most urgent in the case of Taiwan. According to U.S. officials, Xi Jinping has directed China's military to be ready to invade Taiwan by 2027, and the People's Liberation Army (PLA) is on track to achieve that goal.²⁹ At the same time, Xi may not wait until 2027 to order an invasion. As Admiral Samuel Paparo, Commander of U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, testified recently, "I think they are working to be ready every day, and they could go, and we have got to be constantly vigilant."³⁰

Vigilance is essential because Taiwan's fall would harm American interests in several ways. First, it would cede key military terrain to Beijing.³¹ Having broken through the First Island Chain, China would be better positioned to project military power against Japan, South Korea, and the Philippines as well as U.S. territories in the Western Pacific like Guam and

MAP 1

First and Second Island Chains



SOURCE: Heritage Foundation research.

SR288 Theritage.org

the Northern Marianas. Beijing would also be able to reallocate forces previously focused on a Taiwan contingency toward these U.S. allies and territories as well as other targets in the South China Sea and beyond.

Taiwan's fall would also weaken America's ability to rally others to resist Chinese coercion.³² As it stands, many in the region believe the United States has committed itself to defending Taiwan—even more so because President Biden has done so explicitly on at last four occasions. If the United States shows itself unwilling or unable to fulfill that perceived commitment, others in the region may doubt America's willingness or ability to defend them. They are likely to stand firm against Chinese demands only with support from the United States because none of them are powerful enough to resist China on their own. If they believe that support will not be forthcoming, then they are more likely to see resistance as costly and futile and, as a result, accede to Beijing's demands.

Finally, Taiwan's fall might enable Beijing to seize control of Taiwan's semiconductor industry. This would significantly improve China's ability to use economic coercion against the United States and others not just in the Indo-Pacific, but also in Europe, the Middle East, and other regions. This would only further complicate U.S. efforts to build a coalition to resist China's imperial ambitions.³³

Despite Taiwan's importance to American interests, however, it is not clear that U.S. forces will be able to deter or defeat a Chinese invasion of Taiwan in the next several years.³⁴ As the RAND Corporation has found, America's current approach in the Indo-Pacific "leave[s] open the possibility of a rapid victory by China."³⁵ This is partly due to Chinese forces' proximity and numerical advantages, especially at sea and in the air, but China's military is also increasingly capable and taking steps to offset whatever advantages the United States might bring to a Taiwan contingency, including by eroding America's ability to obtain warning prior to an invasion.³⁶

To deter Beijing, Washington must therefore surge investments in America's deterrent posture in the Western Pacific. Particular attention should be given to strengthening the ability of U.S. forces to deny a Chinese *fait accompli*—an attempt by Beijing to seize control of Taiwan rapidly before the United States and its allies can respond effectively. To that end, the United States must intensify intelligence-gathering on Chinese forces and stockpile weapons required for a Taiwan contingency. It must also harden and disperse U.S. operating locations in the First and Second Island Chains, including by securing and improving U.S. military access in Japan, the Philippines, and Australia and accelerating military construction on Guam and the Northern Marianas. DOD must take full advantage of this new force posture as soon as possible by accelerating the development and implementation of concepts for distributed operations.

At the same time, DOD must shift certain forces from other theaters to the Indo-Pacific with a particular focus on submarines, air and missile defenses, and other assets that must be in position very early in a conflict to deny a Chinese *fait accompli* and will be difficult to swing quickly to the Indo-Pacific after an invasion begins or U.S. forces learn that an invasion is imminent. It must also preserve as much strike capacity as possible, especially by breaking through naval maintenance backlogs. In addition, DOD should accelerate adoption of emerging capabilities—such as certain unmanned systems—that could make a significant difference on the battlefield in the next few years. Finally, DOD must update U.S. nuclear planning to account for possible theater nuclear escalation in a Taiwan contingency.

The United States must accelerate efforts to strengthen Taiwan's defenses as well. If deterrence fails, China will seek to hold off U.S. forces long enough for Chinese forces to land on Taiwan, establish lodgments, seize key terrain, and displace Taiwan's government. At that point, Beijing will have achieved a *fait accompli*. To prevent this, U.S. and allied forces must be able to strike Chinese landing forces from the outset of a conflict. However, U.S. forces will likely have difficulty doing so at scale in the initial period of war as they fight through China's layered defenses around Taiwan. Therefore, our collective ability to deny a Chinese *fait accompli* hinges in significant measure on Taiwan's own ability to delay, degrade, and destroy Chinese airborne, air assault, and amphibious forces.

To do this, Taiwan's military needs large numbers of asymmetric defense capabilities, including mobile anti-ship missiles, naval mines, and mobile air and missile defenses, as well as long-range artillery, anti-armor weapons, and other capabilities for Taiwanese ground forces that will likely be called on to defeat any Chinese forces that do make landfall. However, Taiwan still does not have many of these weapons. Moreover, even after those weapons arrive on the island, Taiwanese forces will still require time to absorb and field them.

The United States must therefore accelerate delivery of these asymmetric defense capabilities, along with associated training and other support, to Taiwan to the greatest extent possible. In particular, this will require prioritizing efforts to arm Taiwan over efforts to arm Ukraine, which requires many of the same systems that Taiwan needs for its defense.³⁷ In cases where the United States has enough systems for both, it may still be able to provide those weapons to Ukraine. Where the United States lacks the ability to resource both sets of requirements fully and at the same time, this approach will ensure that Taiwan gets what it needs as quickly as possible, consistent with American interests. Finally, even as the United States accelerates efforts to arm Taiwan, it must also work closely with Taipei to ensure that Taiwan is doing everything possible to strengthen its defenses, to include raising defense spending to a level commensurate with the existential threat it faces, prioritizing the acquisition of asymmetric defense capabilities, and accelerating necessary defense reforms. It will be hard

enough to deter or defeat a Chinese invasion: If Taiwan does not do its part, it could become impossible.³⁸

The United States should also sustain efforts to help other regional allies, including Japan, Australia, and the Philippines, to strengthen their defenses. In some cases, this will contribute directly to the ability of U.S. and allied forces to deter or defeat a Chinese invasion of Taiwan. Japanese and Australian forces, for instance, could make a significant difference in such a contest, and both countries share America's interest in preventing China from breaking through the First Island Chain. In other cases, strengthening regional militaries might not contribute directly to Taiwan's defense but could complicate Chinese planning—for example, by compelling Beijing to split forces between theater military commands or operating areas. If Indian forces, for instance, were equipped and positioned to seize disputed territory in the event China focused military resources on a Taiwan contingency, Beijing might be less likely to concentrate as many forces on a Taiwan campaign as it would otherwise.

These investments in U.S. and allied deterrent postures in the Indo-Pacific will not only maximize our ability to deter or defeat a Chinese invasion of Taiwan. They will also maximize options available to the United States and its allies to support Taiwan in the event of a Chinese blockade, which would be part of a broader invasion operation and, on its own, poses less of a threat then a direct amphibious assault.

At the same time, investments in America's deterrent posture in the Indo-Pacific are necessary to position the United States to deter further Chinese aggression if Taiwan falls. For even if Taiwan does fall, Beijing's appetite is not likely to be satiated, and the United States will still have a most compelling interest in denying China further progress toward regional hegemony—but it will only be harder and more costly to do so. Indeed, even if other countries in the region strengthen their own defenses in response to China's successful invasion of Taiwan,³⁹ they still will not be powerful enough to withstand China on their own. Consequently, the United States will still be required to provide critical military support, up to and including direct intervention, to prevent Beijing from dominating those countries but it will be forced to do so from a weaker position, having allowed Beijing to break through the First Island Chain.

To be sure, China faces its own problems. China's economic growth is slowing, and the country faces serious headwinds over the long term.⁴⁰ But short of outright collapse, which appears unlikely in the near term,⁴¹ China will remain a formidable adversary. U.S. policymakers must therefore stay vigilant, especially during this decade when China is best positioned to

advance its imperial ambitions, with economic and demographic challenges not yet fully arrived, and Chinese military power at or near its peak relative to the United States and Taiwan as a result of China's defense investments and delays in U.S. and Taiwanese military preparations.

North Korea also threatens U.S. interests but not nearly to the same extent as China does. Pyongyang simply is not powerful enough to contend for regional hegemony. Even so, in addition to protecting the U.S. homeland against North Korean nuclear attack, America has a strong interest in deterring Pyongyang from using force against U.S. allies South Korea and Japan. This is partly because the United States has treaty obligations to defend both allies. Failure to do so would complicate efforts to rally other Asian nations to resist Chinese demands. It would also damage U.S. relations with South Korea and Japan, both of which can be critical force multipliers. Not only do they support U.S. goals of maintaining a free and open Indo-Pacific, but they also provide important access for U.S. military forces. Especially in the case of Japan, this is vital to deterring Beijing and denying China's imperial ambitions.

But the United States must uphold its treaty obligations to South Korea and Japan while maintaining its ability to defend the U.S. homeland and deter China. In the case of South Korea, given constraints on the U.S. military, the best way to do this is by empowering South Korea to lead efforts to deter or defeat a North Korean invasion.⁴² Washington and Seoul have long worked toward this goal, most recently under the Conditions-Based Operational Control (OPCON) Transition Plan (COTP), and have made substantial progress. In fact, with its formidable military and expansive defense industry, South Korea is now one of America's strongest allies.

The United States and South Korea should rededicate themselves to achieving that transition as quickly as possible. By doing so, the United States and South Korea can substantially improve their collective ability to deter North Korea. They can also ensure that South Korea is able to lead its own defense even if the United States is simultaneously drawn into a conflict with China over Taiwan. This is crucial not just for U.S. interests, but also for South Korea's because America's ability to deter or win a war over Taiwan will be essential to denying China the ability to control South Korea's sea lines of communication or otherwise impose its will on South Korea after defeating the United States.⁴³ Consistent with U.S. treaty obligations, the United States will still play a critical role in South Korea's defense even as South Korea shifts into a leading role, including by providing conventional forces that are not required to defend the U.S. homeland or deter China and do not need to be divested in service of those priorities.

CHART 1

AVERAGE DEFENSE SPENDING AS A PERCENTAGE OF GDP FOR NON-U.S. NATO MEMBERS 3.5% 1985: 3.1% 3.0% 2.5% 2.0% 2022: 1.7% 1.5% 2015: 1.3% 1.0% 1970 1975 1980 2015 2022 1985 1990 1995 2000 2005 2010

Non-U.S. Military Spending in NATO

SOURCE: Heritage Foundation calculations based on data from SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, https://milex.sipri.org/sipri (accessed May 29, 2024).

SR288 Theritage.org

In addition, given the importance of its alliances with South Korea and Japan, the United States has a strong interest in credibly and effectively deterring North Korea from using nuclear weapons or other WMD against these allies. To that end, the United States will maintain and strengthen its extended nuclear deterrent, including by expanding and diversifying the U.S. nuclear arsenal and enhancing nuclear coordination with South Korea through the bilateral Nuclear Consultative Group. America can also bolster the credibility of its extended deterrent by strengthening U.S. homeland missile defenses. Finally, the United States, South Korea, and Japan must field more robust and cost-effective theater missile defenses⁴⁴ and evaluate other options to ensure a credible defense of both allies, especially if it becomes clear that North Korea will be able to outpace and overwhelm U.S. homeland missile defenses.⁴⁵

Europe. Europe is also important for American interests but less so than the Indo-Pacific. If a foreign rival were able to dominate Europe, it could regulate U.S. access to that region's very important markets. It might also be powerful enough to make a play for global hegemony. But Europe's share of the global economy is shrinking.⁴⁶ Moreover, no country has a credible path to regional hegemony.

Most notably, Russia seeks a sphere of influence in Eastern Europe and potentially beyond.⁴⁷ But gains in Ukraine notwithstanding, Russia has struggled to turn that vision into reality and lacks the economic or military power to aim far beyond its periphery for the foreseeable future. Russia's gross domestic product (GDP) is approximately 10 times smaller than that of our allies in Europe and Canada,⁴⁸ and although Moscow has generated significant combat power in Ukraine, as long as this economic imbalance persists, Russia will be unable to generate and sustain the military power required to seize control of large portions of Europe as the Soviets did or otherwise impose its will on Europe in the face of determined resistance.

This is not to say that Russia does not pose a threat. To the contrary, Moscow has shown that it is willing to use force in certain contexts, and Russia's military still poses a serious threat to countries on Russia's borders. This is evident in Ukraine, but it also applies to North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) allies on the eastern front, including Poland, Lithuania, Latvia, Estonia, and Finland. Because of Russia's ongoing operations in Ukraine, the Kremlin is not currently able to concentrate forces on those allies, but as Russia regenerates forces, and especially if the war in Ukraine winds down, Moscow will likely shift units back toward NATO's borders. At that point—which could occur in just a few years or possibly even sooner—NATO will be confronted once more with the threat of a Russian *fait accompli*. If NATO were unable to deter or defeat such an operation, not only would further war in Europe become more likely, but Russia may also be able to use military force to significantly weaken NATO itself.⁴⁹

This matters for the United States because America has an interest in NATO's remaining an effective military alliance. For decades, NATO has served as a bulwark against Soviet and then Russian aggression. It also has inhibited the sort of European militarization that preceded two world wars in the 20th century. In these regards, it has been an effective mechanism for maintaining a favorable balance of power in Europe, and the United States likewise has an interest in this remaining the case.

However, NATO has weakened considerably in recent decades as a result of allied free-riding. This is evident in the collapse of NATO allies' defense spending after the Cold War. It is further evident in many allies' slow progress toward spending (or outright failure to spend) 2 percent of GDP on defense despite first agreeing to do so in 2006⁵⁰ and the NATO Supreme Allied Commander's public acknowledgement that 2 percent is no longer an adequate minimum.⁵¹ Many allies also have struggled to bolster their own troop presence in NATO's east⁵² and provide critical military aid to Ukraine.⁵³ The United States must therefore work closely with its allies to

SR288 Theritage.org

CHART 2

GDP IN TRILLIONS OF U.S. DOLLARSNon-U.S. NATO\$22.5Germany\$4.1United Kingdom\$3.1France\$2.8Russia\$2.2

Non-U.S. NATO Economic Capacity Relative to Russia

SOURCE: World Bank, "World Bank Open Data," https://data.worldbank.org/ (accessed June 24, 2024).

strengthen NATO so that the Alliance can do what is required to defend Europe even as U.S. forces focus first on defending the U.S. homeland and denying China's imperial ambitions.

To that end, the United States must lead the adoption of a new distribution of labor among NATO allies. Specifically, because the United States must focus tightly on homeland defense and urgently strengthening deterrence against China, our NATO allies must take primary responsibility for Europe's conventional defense.⁵⁴ That includes providing most if not all of the conventional forces required to defeat Russian aggression against NATO, including in the air and seas near Europe, consistent with NATO's embrace of deterrence by denial.⁵⁵ At the same time, America can still provide its extended nuclear deterrent as well as conventional forces that are not required to defend the U.S. homeland or deter China and do not need to be divested in service of those higher priorities.⁵⁶ Under this arrangement, consistent with U.S. treaty obligations, including Article 5 of the North Atlantic Treaty,⁵⁷ the United States will still play a vital role in NATO. At the same time, NATO will be far better positioned to deter or defeat Russian aggression even if U.S. forces are drawn into a conflict elsewhere.

To facilitate adoption of this new distribution of labor, DOD, in coordination with relevant U.S. agencies, should identify for NATO allies which U.S. forces are assigned to NATO's regional defense plans—especially the defense of the Baltics, Poland, or Finland—but also are required for a Taiwan contingency. These are the forces that our allies most urgently need to field on their own. Next, having identified U.S. forces in need of replacement by allies, Washington should support allies' efforts to field those forces as quickly as possible—including by supporting measures to strengthen allied defense industries as appropriate⁵⁸—and set clear timelines for the transfer of relevant U.S. forces from Europe to incentivize allied investments. Although the precise forces affected by this transition will be classified, they will likely include submarines and surface combatants; heavy bombers; fighter, electronic attack, maritime patrol, and airborne early warning and control (AEW&C) aircraft; air and missile defenses; certain ground-based long-range fires; critical munitions for air, naval, and ground platforms; and critical enablers, such as airlift, sealift, and intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) assets.⁵⁹

As NATO allies take primary responsibility for Europe's conventional defense, they must also take the lead in providing military aid for Ukraine.⁶⁰ Moscow has reason to keep fighting as long as it believes it can still achieve its objectives in Ukraine.⁶¹ Ukraine's task is to persuade Russia that it cannot prevail and therefore would be better off if it ended the war. The best way for Ukraine to do this is by dealing Russia a series of military defeats that leave no doubt in Russian leaders' minds that their military can go no farther and that more fighting will only result in additional costs and few if any benefits. But Ukraine's forces need more weapons to mount such a defense, and Ukraine cannot yet produce them on its own. Meanwhile, the United States has limited inventories and production capacity.⁶² Consequently, for Ukraine to defend itself effectively, Europe must supply the bulk of the weapons with the United States providing more limited support.⁶³

Finally, NATO has spoken in recent years about doing more in the Indo-Pacific⁶⁴—but this is folly. NATO's priority is and must remain Europe's defense. Moreover, even if NATO allies wish to help the United States in the Indo-Pacific, the best way for them to do so (with very rare exceptions) is not by directing their own attention and resources to that theater at Europe's expense, but by taking primary responsibility for Europe's conventional defense while the United States focuses its own forces on the China threat. The United States should urge NATO allies to act accordingly.

The Middle East. The Middle East lacks the market power of the Indo-Pacific or Europe.⁶⁵ As a result, even if a rival gains control of the region, it will have difficulty contending for global hegemony. However, a regional hegemon would still threaten U.S. interests. Not only could it restrict Gulf oil flows, thereby driving up global energy prices and imposing costs on Americans even if the United States boosts its own production, but it also could also disrupt or block shipping in the region, again imposing

costs on Americans. The United States therefore has an interest in preventing a rival from dominating the Middle East. Fortunately, Russia is in no position to do so. Nor can China do so unless it first achieves hegemony in the Indo-Pacific. That leaves Iran.

Iran is a formidable adversary, but it is not yet positioned to dominate the region. To do so, it would need to conquer its neighbors or coerce them into submission.⁶⁶ However, Iran's ability to mount large-scale ground operations is very limited, so large-scale conquest is not an option.⁶⁷ At the same time, Iran regularly uses its powerful missile, drone, and proxy forces to coerce its neighbors, as seen in its high-profile barrage against Israel in April 2024.⁶⁸ But that has not yet convinced Israel, Saudi Arabia, Jordan, and others in the region to submit to Tehran's will. Instead, most of Iran's neighbors are strengthening their defenses, which suggests they intend to keep resisting.⁶⁹

America's task is to keep it that way and, in the process, block Iran's path to regional hegemony and strengthen defenses against all forms of Iranian aggression. This starts with strongly supporting Israel's defense by supplying weapons, intelligence, and other aid that Israel requires to defend itself and clearly advocating Israel's right to do just that. This should be a top priority given America's unique and long-standing relationship with Israel, but it also directly aids U.S. efforts to counter Iran.

It does this first by enabling Israel to degrade Iran's ability to project power in the region, including by disrupting Iran's nuclear program. At the same time, U.S. support for Israel helps to strengthen defense cooperation between Israel and the Gulf States, building on the Abraham Accords and other initiatives. These states are far more likely to cooperate with Israel if they view it as a strong military partner, and the United States has a strong interest in their doing so, especially in terms of air and missile defense, maritime security, counterterrorism, and related activities. This helps to protect U.S. interests, such as safeguarding Gulf oil flows and regional shipping. It also reduces requirements for U.S. forces⁷⁰ and may foster cycles of closer cooperation.⁷¹

Other nations can contribute as well. The United States is far less dependent on Gulf oil and regional shipping than many in Europe and the Indo-Pacific are. Given this disparity of interests, Washington can and must rely more on those nations to defend these shared interests, as it has in the past.⁷² As an example, European navies—not the U.S. Navy—should be primarily responsible for defending European shipping.⁷³ Indo-Pacific allies should also send escorts, though not at the expense of our collective ability to deter China. Finally, the United States has an interest in forcing China

to protect its own commercial interests in the Red Sea, not least to force China to expend military resources where it may otherwise prefer not to expend them. Under no foreseeable circumstances should U.S. forces do anything to ease this dilemma for Beijing.

U.S. forces will still have a role to play. Most urgently, the United States must retain—or, as needed, develop—its ability to destroy Iran's nuclear facilities. U.S. forces must also be able to act decisively in the rare cases where a focused, limited intervention is needed—for example, if Israel's survival was in doubt.⁷⁴ Finally, the United States must always be able to impose severe costs on Iran's leaders. They must never be allowed to think they can harm Americans or America's interests with impunity.

But the United States must be able to do these things without detracting from U.S. force posture in the Indo-Pacific. This is important not only so that the United States can continue to deter China even as it responds to Iranian aggression, but also because it lends credibility to U.S. threats against Iran by eliminating any hope Tehran might have had that the United States will not respond forcefully to Iranian aggression for fear of inviting Chinese aggression in the Indo-Pacific. Achieving this goal, however, will require ensuring that operational plans related to Israel's defense and select other Middle East contingencies rely primarily if not exclusively on weapons that are not required for Taiwan's defense, such as fourth-generation aircraft and shorter-range air-to-ground weapons.

This approach will become even more important if Iran obtains nuclear weapons. As it stands, Iran is a threshold state, which means that it is likely capable of producing nuclear warheads in a relatively short period of time if it chooses to do so. After that, it would still need to upload warheads onto missiles or other delivery vehicles. But if it has gone so far as to produce warheads, there is every reason to expect that it will be able and willing to go this final mile and field an initial, modest nuclear force. Even a modest nuclear force of half a dozen nuclear weapons could embolden Tehran, however, if it believes that its nuclear forces will help to shield it from reprisal.⁷⁵

In this case, the task for the United States will be as it was before: to strengthen deterrence against all forms of Iranian aggression. It will thus become even more important for the United States to maintain strong support for Israel's defense and enable integration between Israel and its neighbors, especially for air and missile defense operations, as part of a broader effort to weaken Iran's ability to engage in unconventional, conventional, and now nuclear coercion. At the same time, maintaining America's ability to hold Iranian nuclear facilities at risk may provide options for escalation management. As before, however, the United States must be able to engage those or other regional targets in a limited but decisive manner, relying primarily if not exclusively on forces that are not required for a Taiwan contingency.

Finally, the United States must prevent al-Qaeda, ISIS, and other Islamist terrorists from using Middle East safe havens to attack the U.S. homeland. As the 2018 National Defense Strategy (NDS) directed, however, it must do so on a resource-sustainable basis, especially by targeting terrorists that have the ability to strike the U.S. homeland and relying more on standoff capabilities and local partners.⁷⁶ European allies like France can also do more, including in North Africa, not least because terrorists operating in these regions pose a greater threat to Europe than they do to the United States.

Washington will likely still need to deploy special operations and other forces to neutralize terrorists at times, but it must not do so on an openended basis, which is a recipe for endless war.⁷⁷ Nor should it leave U.S. forces engaged in counterterrorism operations dangerously exposed to attacks by Iran or its proxies.⁷⁸ That is an abrogation of U.S. leaders' responsibility to protect U.S. servicemembers. It also creates opportunities for Tehran to impose costs on Washington and draw us into a regional war that we might otherwise prefer to avoid.⁷⁹ And it forces the United States to send air and missile defenses to the Middle East at the expense of the U.S. homeland and Indo-Pacific.⁸⁰

Other Missions. U.S. forces often engage in activities that are unrelated or only tangentially related to homeland defense or power-balancing in key regions, such as nation-building, humanitarian aid, disaster relief, and peacekeeping. As important as many of these missions may be, they are ultimately less important for ensuring Americans' security, prosperity, and freedom than defending the U.S. homeland and balancing power in key regions are. The latter must therefore take precedence. Sometimes this will mean forgoing missions altogether. In other cases, Washington will need to rely more on other nations.

The Prioritization Imperative

Prioritization would be less necessary if U.S. forces could deal with the myriad threats facing our nation all at once. But that is not the case. To the contrary, the ability of U.S. forces to confront multiple threats simultaneously is limited, and there is no easy way to solve this problem any time soon. Consequently, if the United States is to achieve its most important defense objectives—defending the homeland and denying China's imperial

ambitions—it must prioritize. By doing so, it can not only safeguard America's most vital interests, but also strengthen U.S. alliances and partnerships around the world and, in the process, set conditions for lasting peace in each of the world's key regions on terms favorable to the United States.

This is especially important today because years of American military overextension have resulted in a situation in which security equilibria in Europe, the Middle East, and the Indo-Pacific all depend on America's ability to intervene decisively to deter or defeat aggression. But the U.S. military is sized to fight and win only one major war at a time, so if America goes to war in any single theater, there will be significant risk of opportunistic aggression in other theaters. As a result, if U.S. allies and partners are not ready to deter such opportunism, then a single conflict might quickly evolve into a third world war.

The Simultaneity Problem. The 2018 and 2022 NDSs make clear that the U.S. military is not sized to win two major wars at the same time or in close sequence.⁸¹ That is because U.S. forces require many of the same platforms, munitions, and enablers for large-scale conflicts against China, Russia, Iran, and North Korea. In many cases, however, it is not clear that the United States has enough of these capabilities to defeat China alone, to say nothing of multiple adversaries in short order, especially in the event of combat losses and the likelihood of higher-than-anticipated expenditure rates for critical munitions. This is the "simultaneity problem."

To illustrate this problem, the following is a list of platforms, munitions, and enablers that are required to deter or defeat Chinese aggression but also are needed for one or more other contingencies. In many cases, it is already clear that the U.S. military lacks enough of these capabilities to reliably deter or prevail in a war against China.

Submarines. U.S. attack submarines will play a critical role in degrading Chinese surface forces during a Taiwan contingency, especially in the initial period of war. They may also be assigned to trail Chinese submarines. But U.S. attack submarines will also be needed to counter Russia's undersea forces, among other targets. Certain U.S. attack submarines may also be tasked with engaging Iranian naval forces and striking Iranian and North Korean ground targets.⁸² Yet because of maintenance backlogs, nearly a third of America's attack submarines are unavailable.⁸³ At the same time, it is unclear whether the United States has enough attack submarines forward in the Indo-Pacific to deny a Chinese *fait accompli*,⁸⁴ and reports suggest that the U.S. Navy may be short of heavyweight torpedoes.⁸⁵

- Bombers. U.S. heavy bombers will be vital to defeating a Chinese invasion of Taiwan, but they will also be required to be available to engage a variety of Russian, Iranian, and North Korean targets, including hard and deeply buried targets (HDBTs).86 Moreover, especially in the case of China and Russia contingencies, they would likely use many of the same standoff munitions, such as JASSM (Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missile) and JASSM-ER (JASSM-Extended Range).87 But recent analysis by the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) finds that the United States may lack enough bombers for a Taiwan contingency alone, and separate analysis shows that the U.S. military probably lacks sufficient standoff munitions to defeat a Chinese invasion.⁸⁸ In addition, bomber capacity will only grow more limited in the event of nuclear escalation, at which point a certain number of B-2s and B-52s may be tasked with performing their nuclear missions, thereby further reducing the number of bombers available for conventional operations.
- Fighter Aircraft. Fourth-generation-plus and fifth-generation • aircraft will play a significant role in degrading Chinese air forces in a war over Taiwan and, in some cases, striking Chinese ships and ground targets or providing electronic support. Many of the same aircraft will likely also be required to be available to engage Russian air, naval, and ground forces as well as Iranian and North Korean targets, such as air and missile defenses.⁸⁹ Yet the CSIS's recent analysis warns that the United States is likely to lose large numbers of fighter aircraft in a Taiwan conflict.⁹⁰ Moreover, separate reports show that many of the munitions that U.S. fighters will likely use against Chinese and Russian targets, in particular-including AMRAAM (Advanced Medium-Range Air-to-Air Missile); AARGM-ER (Advanced Anti-Radiation Guided Missile-Extended Range); JASSM; JASSM-ER; and JSM (Joint Strike Missile)-are not available in sufficient numbers for a Taiwan fight alone.91 Other air-launched weapons, such as JATM (Joint Advanced Tactical Missile) and HACM (Hypersonic Attack Cruise Missile), are still in development or the early stages of production, and it will likely take years to produce them at sufficient levels for a Taiwan contingency, much less for multiple simultaneous conflicts.⁹² Further, as with bombers, U.S. fighter capacity will grow more limited in the event of nuclear escalation as certain units are tasked with supporting or delivering nuclear strikes.93

- Air and Missile Defenses. Ground-based air and missile defenses will be vital for protecting U.S. and allied forces during a Taiwan contingency. As it stands, however, the United States does not have enough THAAD (Terminal High Altitude Area Defense), Patriot, and related systems, including sea-based assets, along with the interceptors they employ, to protect U.S. forces on Guam or elsewhere in the Indo-Pacific.⁹⁴ These systems are also in high demand in Europe, in the Middle East, and on the Korean Peninsula, and demand will increase if U.S. forces become more involved in those theaters.⁹⁵
- Long-Range Fires. The U.S. Army and Marine Corps will contribute significant ground-based long-range fires in the Western Pacific. Indeed, if the United States can position enough of these units forward in the First Island Chain prior to conflict—and supply them with adequate targeting data once hostilities begin—they could play a very important role in denying a Chinese *fait accompli*. But some of the long-range fires capabilities that would be used in a Taiwan campaign—such as LRHW (Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon); SMRF (Strategic Mid-Range Fires); TLAM (Tomahawk Land Attack Missile); HIMARS (High Mobility Artillery Rocket System); MLRS (Multiple Launch Rocket System); and PrSM (Precision Strike Missile)—would likely also be required for contingencies involving Russia, North Korea, or both.⁹⁶
- Airborne Early Warning and Control. AEW&C aircraft will be essential for monitoring and coordinating activity among U.S. air and naval forces in a Taiwan contingency. They will also play important roles in contingencies involving Russia, Iran, and North Korea.⁹⁷ But America's fleet of E-3 aircraft suffers from low availability, and the U.S. Air Force will not receive its first E-7 replacement until 2027.⁹⁸
- Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance. Combatant commanders routinely testify that there are not enough intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) assets to go around even in peacetime.⁹⁹ The problem is particularly acute in the Indo-Pacific, where U.S. forces require additional ISR resources to generate targeting data on Chinese forces prior to war, and it will only grow worse in the event of conflict—and worse still in the event of nuclear escalation, with ISR resources likely to be reallocated in support of the nuclear mission.¹⁰⁰ Airborne and space-based ISR assets will be in particularly

high demand for any conflict.¹⁰¹ Depending on their trajectories, ISR satellites can provide coverage of targets in multiple theaters over the course of each orbit; in this sense, they are distinct from airborne assets, which are less able to swing quickly between theaters. Like airborne assets, however, ISR satellites are still subject to attrition. Forces damaged or destroyed by an adversary in one theater will no longer be available for use in the primary theater. Therefore, even with satellites, until the United States fields more resilient constellations for military use, scarcity can still become a factor.

- Airlift, Sealift, and Aerial Refueling. Airlift assets like the C-5, C-17, and C-130 will play crucial roles by delivering U.S. forces to and within theaters in the event of conflict involving China, Russia, Iran, and North Korea.¹⁰² However, General Jacqueline Van Ovost, Commander of U.S. Transportation Command, has testified that the United States will use all of its existing airlift capacity for a single large-scale combat operation, and these capacity constraints will likely worsen if the United States reassigns some number of C-17s and C-130s to combat patrols using palletized munitions.¹⁰³ The United States also lacks adequate sealift capacity, and its fleet of tanker aircraft can support only one large-scale contingency at a time—at best—and that is all *before* attrition.¹⁰⁴ Nuclear escalation will likely also result in U.S. tanker aircraft being assigned away from the conventional fight to support nuclear operations.¹⁰⁵
- Non-Strategic Nuclear Weapons. Since the Cold War, the United States has recognized that the best way to deter adversaries from using NSNWs at the theater level is to maintain America's ability to respond proportionately. The problem is that the United States divested the vast majority of NSNWs after the Cold War.¹⁰⁶ As a result, our existing inventories are now very small relative to those of China, Russia, and North Korea. Our NSNWs are also concentrated in the European theater and may not be able to swing quickly to other theaters. Moreover, even if they could, the United States would still have very limited numbers and types of NSNWs at its disposal relative to our adversaries. Consequently, if we find ourselves in a nuclear escalation sequence in any one theater, it will very likely trade against our ability to employ NSNWs in other theaters. This will weaken our ability to deter nuclear use or manage escalation in those other theaters, which in turn could significantly affect our ability to respond effectively if, for instance, Beijing initiated theater nuclear use for operational or coercive effect.

Given the above-described constraints, if the United States is to deter or defeat Chinese aggression, most urgently in the case of a Taiwan contingency, it must focus U.S. forces on doing just that. Conversely, if the United States goes to war against Russia, Iran, or North Korea, it will likely expend many of the capabilities required to deter or defeat Chinese aggression. At that point, not only will war in the Indo-Pacific be more likely, but there will also be a greater likelihood of Chinese forces defeating the United States in a war over Taiwan if we intervene.

Consequently, as long as deterring China is Washington's priority and the U.S. military is sized to win only a single major war at a time, the United States will need to withhold forces required to defeat Chinese aggression from other theaters even if Russia, Iran, or North Korea initiates hostilities first. That is why it is so important for the United States to empower allies and partners in those theaters to lead efforts to defend against Russia, Iran, and North Korea with critical but more limited U.S. support, thereby ensuring our collective ability to deter or defeat those adversaries even if U.S. forces are withheld for or drawn into a conflict against China.

No Quick Solutions. There are several ways by which U.S. policymakers might try to solve the simultaneity problem, including by increasing U.S. defense spending, leveraging emerging technologies, sequencing, or bluff-ing—and some of them hold promise. None of them, however, is likely to pay off for at least several years. As a result, the United States must prioritize if it is to defend its most vital interests.

Increased Spending. The United States might try to solve the simultaneity problem by raising defense spending and growing the U.S. military. Some argue, for instance, that the United States should spend 5 percent of its GDP on defense, which would require spending hundreds of billions of dollars more per year.¹⁰⁷ But there is little evidence that Americans will support the large and sustained defense spending increases that would be required to overcome the simultaneity problem. If anything, recent polling suggests the opposite.¹⁰⁸ At the same time, fiscal constraints make such increases more difficult now than they were several decades ago.¹⁰⁹ As a result, very significant defense spending increases do occur, it will still take many years to produce all of the capabilities that U.S. forces will need to fight and win multiple major wars simultaneously.¹¹⁰ Meanwhile, the simultaneity problem will persist, as will the need to prioritize.

To be sure, DOD still can—and must—do more with the resources already available to it, including through base realignment and closure, contracting and civil service reform, cutting climate change programs that detract from warfighting readiness, shifting funds from research to procurement, and related initiatives.¹¹¹ This approach would help to strengthen U.S. forces' warfighting abilities under the existing topline and should be pursued aggressively. At the same time, prioritization will remain critical as long as savings are not forthcoming—for instance, due to political opposition—or prove insufficient to overcome the simultaneity problem.¹¹²

Technological Offsets. There was a time when U.S. forces could rely on a technological advantage to offset quantitative limitations. In the late Cold War, for instance, DOD used the Second Offset Strategy to overcome Soviet forces' quantitative advantage in Central Europe.¹¹³ But our technological advantage is no longer as clear in key scenarios. This is partly due to adversary improvements. It is also because of delays in U.S. military modernization.¹¹⁴ As a result, many of the military capabilities available to defend our nation are decades old with replacements long overdue.

DOD has tried to restore America's military-technological advantage in recent years through the Third Offset Strategy, Replicator Initiative, and related efforts such as Hellscape,¹¹⁵ but progress has often been slow, and rivals' own innovations may limit the magnitude or duration of any U.S. technological advantage.¹¹⁶ Likewise, even if DOD achieves lasting break-throughs in certain areas—like using unmanned systems to find, fix, and engage targets—U.S. forces will still need to be postured appropriately, with adequate weapons stockpiles and other enablers, to fully exploit those advances.

For all of these reasons, U.S. policymakers should not bet on technological breakthroughs alone to solve the simultaneity problem in the near term. Instead, even as they pursue breakthroughs—prioritizing capabilities that are likely to make a significant difference in a Taiwan contingency in the next few years—they should hedge by investing in other aspects of U.S. conventional and nuclear forces, thereby complicating China's military plans and maximizing the ability of U.S. forces to deter or prevail even if DOD's most ambitious technology initiatives are late to need, not decisive, or decisive but only for a short period.

Sequencing. Another way to try to address the simultaneity problem is by "sequencing" threats, or dealing with one adversary—whether by defeating that adversary militarily, reconciling, or otherwise—before shifting attention to another.¹¹⁷ There is ample historical precedent for this approach,¹¹⁸ and Biden Administration officials indicate that they are pursuing a similar strategy.¹¹⁹ But sequencing works only if the United States has enough time to neutralize a threat in one theater before turning to another. This is a highly improbable outcome in today's world with Israel fighting to defend itself, Russian forces regenerating and a protracted conflict underway in Ukraine, and Chinese aggression against Taiwan increasingly likely in the near future.¹²⁰

Timing might be less of a factor if the United States were confident of its ability to pivot quickly, but that is not the case, largely because of overlapping military requirements across theaters. This applies to U.S. forces, as described above, but it also applies to partners. The United States, for instance, has sent large quantities of weapons to Ukraine to defeat Russia's invasion, including a significant number of weapons that U.S. or Taiwanese forces need to deter China such as HIMARS; ATACMS (Army Tactical Missile System); GMLRS (Guided Multiple Launch Rocket System); NASAMS (National Advanced Surface-to-Air Missile System); Patriots; Stingers; Javelins; and a variety of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs).¹²¹ But the U.S. military has only limited quantities of these weapons, and the U.S. defense industry has a limited ability to replenish them quickly. As a result, even if U.S. military aid were sufficient to allow Ukraine's defenders to defeat Russia's invasion, it would still significantly-and perhaps prohibitivelyweaken America's ability to turn quickly to deter China in the Indo-Pacific. The same dynamic might also incentivize Beijing to attack Taiwan sooner than it would have otherwise, thereby accelerating or precipitating the very conflict that Washington had sought to avoid through its strategy of sequencing.

Finally, the United States cannot ignore the possibility that adversaries will actively coordinate to stretch U.S. forces thin by escalating in multiple theaters at the same time. Simultaneous wars can occur without such coordination, purely as a form of opportunistic aggression. Indeed, opportunism may be more likely than outright coordination if adversaries lack trust or the ability to communicate securely with one another. But the time pressures facing U.S. forces will likely be worse in the event of coordination. In this case, sequencing will be impossible and, if attempted, could play into adversaries' hands.

For instance, China is more likely to be able to achieve a *fait accompli* against Taiwan if the United States has allocated significant ISR resources to other theaters, thereby reducing the ability of U.S. forces to generate indications and warning in the Indo-Pacific. Beijing might therefore try to compel the United States to shift ISR resources away from the Indo-Pacific by encouraging Russia or Iran to escalate in their respective regions. Russia and Iran, in turn, might be inclined to do so not just because they receive some immediate benefit from China—for instance, supplies for Russia's defense industry or the purchase of large quantities of Iranian oil—but

because if they believe China will initiate hostilities shortly afterward, they may also believe that the United States is likely to shift forces from their respective regions in turn, at which point they will be in a much stronger position to pursue their own ambitions.

Crucially, the best way to deal with this risk is not by playing along with China's or other adversaries' attempts to spread U.S. forces thin. Rather, as argued in this paper, it is to concentrate U.S. forces where they are needed most—to defend the U.S. homeland and deny China's imperial ambitions while empowering allies and partners to lead in other theaters. In this way, Washington and its allies can reduce incentives for adversary coordination because, with U.S. and allied forces postured accordingly, even if they do coordinate, it will not meaningfully improve any of their respective likelihoods of success.

Bluffing. Alternatively, U.S. policymakers might try to bluff their way out of the simultaneity problem. This, too, seems to be part of the Biden Administration's approach. In 2022, for instance, President Biden vowed to defend "every inch of NATO" after deploying tens of thousands of U.S. forces to Europe.¹²² In 2023, after Hamas's attack on Israel, the Administration sent two carrier strike groups, a guided-missile submarine, air and missile defenses, and other units to the region to deter Iran and its proxies. The United States also cycles forces to the Indo-Pacific to reinforce deterrence in times of increased tension.¹²³

In effect, this strategy tries to convince every adversary around the world that the United States is ready and able to defeat it, and it succeeds as long as they are all convinced—but in reality, there is reason to doubt the credibility of such posturing. U.S. military limitations are increasingly apparent, especially since the war in Ukraine has highlighted shortfalls in U.S. munitions stockpiles.¹²⁴ As a result, adversaries are increasingly likely to call America's bluff. If they do, the United States may shift forces to the affected theater to try to restore deterrence. However, this will weaken deterrence in the theaters from which they are taken, incentivizing adversaries in those theaters to engage in opportunistic aggression, thereby generating risk of cascading escalation across theaters.

Risk of cascading escalation might be mitigated if allies and partners can fill in for departing U.S. forces. But bluffing tends to weaken burden-sharing by shifting U.S. forces across theaters in response to crises, thereby perpetuating allies' and partners' belief that America will be able to defend them in a time of war. As a result, a bluffing strategy not only entails a high risk of cascading escalation, but also can limit America's ability to hedge against such a catastrophic outcome by strengthening burden-sharing. **Prioritization in Practice.** A better approach is for the United States to prioritize.¹²⁵ Under this strategy, the United States would focus forces first on defending the U.S. homeland and denying China's imperial ambitions, most urgently by deterring China from invading Taiwan. The United States would assign forces that are not required for—and that do not need to be divested to free resources for—those top priorities to other missions such as defending Israel, NATO, or South Korea or conducting counterterrorism operations.

In an extreme scenario, Washington could still divert forces from defending the U.S. homeland or deterring China to defend Israel, NATO, or other allies, but this would come at the expense of America's ability to accomplish those priority missions. Consequently, this option should be exercised only in the rarest of circumstances, and the United States should do everything possible to avoid having to exercise it in the first place.

Under the proposed defense strategy, the United States would therefore augment U.S. forces in every theater by strengthening burden-sharing. In Europe and the Middle East, the United States would seek to empower allies and partners to lead efforts to deter or defeat threats to our shared interests, including in the event of regional crises, with critical but more limited U.S. support. The United States would also prioritize burden-sharing in the Indo-Pacific—especially with Taiwan—which is vital to deter China.

The United States would do this not only by strengthening incentives for allies and partners to do more to defend themselves. It would also make it as easy as possible for them to do so, especially by reforming and expanding U.S. defense production;¹²⁶ prioritizing exportability in defense acquisitions so that the United States can deliver key capabilities abroad more quickly and in larger numbers; overhauling U.S. arms transfer processes; and encouraging allies to increase their own defense production. Crucially, U.S. defense production would be aligned with U.S. priorities, focusing on U.S. forces, Taiwan, and Israel first, even as the United States sought to increase production so that trade-offs and delays were no longer as troubling. At the same time, by taking fuller advantage of allied defense production, the United States could reach production targets faster and create or strengthen economic incentives for allies to do more for their own defense.

But the United States can do only so much. Israel, Poland, India, South Korea, and certain other allies and partners regularly demonstrate a strong commitment to their own defense and are likely to keep doing so. Others do not—and still might not even if the United States worked deliberately to empower them to do so under the strategy proposed in this paper. In some cases, America's interests may be so great as to compel us to fight even if allies have not done all they can, assuming their negligence has not left the military situation unsalvageable. In others, even if the United States can still send some support, it will be unable to send all the forces required to defend free-riding allies without endangering its ability to secure higher priorities. Under these circumstances, Washington—as it has done in the past, especially during the Cold War—should be prepared to use every tool available, including coercive diplomacy, to persuade intransigent allies to do more.¹²⁷

What the United States Needs to Do

The following lines of effort will allow the United States to defend the U.S. homeland and deny China's imperial ambitions while empowering allies and partners to lead efforts to defend against other threats. Taken together, they form the heart of the proposed defense strategy.

Homeland Defense. To strengthen homeland defenses:

- The United States should expand and diversify America's nuclear deterrent by accelerating nuclear modernization, preparing options to upload additional warheads to existing intercontinental and submarine-launched ballistic missiles, and fielding a larger and more diverse array of theater nuclear options.
- Washington should deter adversaries from using WMD against the U.S. homeland by explicitly reserving the right to respond to such attacks with all available tools, including nuclear weapons.
- **DOD should field a robust set of homeland missile defenses,** optimized first to defeat limited missile salvos from a variety of actors, while pursuing options to defeat larger salvos on a cost-effective basis, including new technologies, greater reliance on space-based assets, greater emphasis on boost-phase defense and forward-deployed missile defenses, and (if feasible and necessary) preemption.
- DOD should support interagency efforts to defend against enemy cyberattacks, including by developing cyber and other offensive options to deter or defeat such attacks.
- The United States should be prepared to act and, if advisable, use force to prevent China or other adversaries from placing

missiles or other forces in the Western Hemisphere where they can strike the U.S. homeland or disrupt U.S. power projection in the hemisphere and beyond.

• **DOD should provide forces as part of a broader effort to secure America's borders**,¹²⁸ including broad-area surveillance, maritime interdiction, military engineering, counternarcotics capacity-building and cooperation, intelligence collection, and options for direct action against high-value targets in the Americas.

Balancing Power in Key Regions. To strengthen deterrence against China:

- The Secretary of Defense should maintain a single-war force planning construct, with China as DOD's pacing threat and a Taiwan contingency as its pacing scenario,¹²⁹ to facilitate the concentration of DOD resources on ensuring America's ability to deter or, if necessary, prevail in a war over Taiwan.
- DOD and other U.S. government agencies should intensify intelligence-gathering on Chinese forces so that the United States can engage high-value targets quickly in the event of a conflict. This may also help U.S. forces to make the best use of limited numbers of advanced munitions.
- The United States must surge production of weapons needed by U.S. forces to deter or defeat a Chinese invasion of Taiwan, including long-range anti-ship, land-attack, and air-to-air missiles, as well as air and missile defenses.
- The United States should expand AUKUS-style technology development and cooperation with other allies and close partners to complicate Chinese decision-making, with a particular focus on long-range precision fires, cheap disposable platforms, and missile defense information-sharing. An AUKUS "Pillar II"–style technology-sharing arrangement with Japan, Korea, and India would do much to leverage allies' and partners' expertise and industrial capacity.¹³⁰
- The United States must prioritize arming Taiwan with asymmetric defense capabilities, including by surging production and accelerating the delivery of anti-ship missiles, naval mines, mobile air

and missile defenses, long-range precision fires, anti-armor weapons, UAVs, and associated training and other support, while ensuring that Taipei takes all necessary steps to strengthen Taiwan's defenses as quickly as possible.¹³¹ This will include prioritizing Taiwan for security assistance using Presidential Drawdown Authority (PDA) and Foreign Military Financing (FMF) as well as War Reserve Stock authorities.

- DOD and other U.S. government agencies must accelerate the hardening and dispersal of U.S. operating locations in the Western Pacific, including Japan, the Philippines, Australia, and U.S. territories like Guam and the Northern Marianas, to complicate Chinese targeting and maximize the ability of U.S. forces to evade or withstand Chinese bombardment.
- DOD must take full advantage of dispersed basing by accelerating the development and implementation of concepts for distributed operations, including service-specific programs like the U.S. Marine Corps' Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations and the U.S. Air Force's Agile Combat Employment, along with enabling concepts, including for contested logistics.
- DOD must evaluate options to shift weapons from other regions to the Indo-Pacific with particular attention to submarines, air and missile defenses, and other assets that must be in position very early in a conflict to deny a Chinese *fait accompli* but will be difficult to swing quickly to the Indo-Pacific after an invasion begins or U.S. forces learn that an invasion is imminent.
- **DOD must prioritize breaking through submarine and ship maintenance backlogs** to ensure that these vessels are available for the current period of increased tensions while also accelerating production of key submarines, ships, and aircraft, including tankers and lift assets, to the extent possible given industrial constraints.
- DOD must evaluate options for keeping older platforms that are relevant to a Taiwan contingency at sea or in the air until DOD can field replacements at scale, such as selectively recapitalizing older guided-missile cruisers to augment Guam missile defenses even if they cannot fight forward in the Western Pacific or extending the service lives of older but still capable assets like *Los Angeles*-class attack submarines.

- DOD must accelerate the adoption and development of new capabilities that could make a difference in this decade, such as ground-based long-range precision fires to be fielded at scale by the Army and Marine Corps in the Western Pacific, along with their enablers; unmanned air, surface, and undersea systems, which could be used for a combination of sensing, targeting, and strike functions; and resilient military or dual-use satellite constellations.¹³²
- DOD must update U.S. nuclear doctrine, force structure, force posture, and plans, as part of broader efforts to expand and diversify U.S. nuclear forces, to provide the President with limited nuclear options he can use to deter or manage escalation following Chinese theater nuclear use.¹³³

To strengthen NATO and deter Russia:

- The United States should prepare a road map for NATO allies to take primary responsibility for Europe's conventional defense by identifying U.S. forces assigned to NATO regional defense plans—particularly the defense of the Baltics, Poland, or Finland—that are also required to defend the U.S. homeland or deter China; identifying steps that Washington will take to support allied efforts to field replacements for U.S. forces identified in the road map as quickly as possible; and setting clear timelines for reposturing U.S. forces identified in the road map.
- The United States should strictly condition any further U.S. military aid to Ukraine to avoid trade-offs with Taiwan or Israel and maximize incentives for NATO allies to take the lead in supporting Ukraine's defense, especially by increasing their own defense spending and production of relevant weapons.¹³⁴
- The United States should modernize America's nuclear deterrent in Europe by fielding a larger and more diverse set of limited nuclear options and strengthening NATO nuclear burden-sharing on a cost-effective basis, potentially by forward-stationing U.S. nuclear weapons in Poland, Finland, and Romania, with offsetting financial contributions from allies.¹³⁵
- DOD should reinstitute the annual report on allied defense contributions, including details on NATO allies' defense spending
and industries, to increase transparency, discourage free-riding, and enable U.S. policymakers to make informed decisions to strengthen NATO burden-sharing.

To support Israel's defense and deter Iran:

- DOD must maintain—or, as needed, develop—capabilities required to destroy Iran's nuclear facilities, especially options for destroying HDBTs.¹³⁶
- The United States must increase defense production to meet Israel's requirements for air and missile defenses, air-to-ground weapons, and other capabilities, such as tanker aircraft, while also providing Israel with targeting and other military support.
- The United States should expedite arms sales and delivery to Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, Bahrain, and other Gulf partners, along with associated training and other support, with the goal of strengthening the ability of these countries to deter or defend against Iranian air, maritime, and other threats with more limited U.S. support.
- The United States—and DOD in particular—should facilitate increased defense cooperation between Israel and Gulf partners, including consultations, coordination, and the sharing of information and technology, with a particular focus on countering Iranian air, missile, and maritime threats as well as Iran-sponsored terrorism.
- DOD must ensure that operational plans related to Israel's defense rely as much as possible on fourth-generation aircraft, short-range air-to-ground munitions, and other capabilities not required for a Taiwan contingency so that the President has the option to send U.S. forces to defend Israel while still deterring China in the Indo-Pacific. Similar changes should be made in operational plans related to other Middle East contingencies.
- The United States should remove U.S. forces from vulnerable locations in Iraq and Syria, not only to save American lives, but also to prevent Iran from using those forces as leverage during crises and to free air and missile defenses for the U.S. homeland and Indo-Pacific.

To deter North Korea:

- The United States must help South Korea to field forces as quickly as possible to defeat a North Korean ground offensive, including by updating relevant operational plans and force requirements; urging Seoul to prioritize forces required for defeating a North Korean ground offensive—from ground and air forces to command and control, ISR, and other enablers—over other defense acquisition programs; and providing training and other support.
- Washington should transfer wartime OPCON of South Korean forces to Seoul as soon as South Korean forces can defeat a North Korean ground offensive or sooner, given limitations on America's ability to supply conventional forces for a Korea contingency and the pressing need for South Korea to assume primary responsibility for countering a North Korean invasion.
- DOD must deter North Korea from using nuclear weapons or other WMD against South Korea or Japan by fielding a larger and more diverse set of U.S. limited nuclear options, enhancing nuclear coordination with South Korea, bolstering U.S. homeland missile defenses, fielding more robust and cost-effective theater missile defenses, and evaluating other options to ensure a credible defense of both allies, especially if it becomes clear that North Korea will be able to outpace and overwhelm U.S. homeland missile defenses.

To counter terrorism on a resource-sustainable basis:

- DOD should focus U.S. forces on terrorists that are capable of striking the U.S. homeland while supporting efforts led by allies and partners to engage other terrorist organizations.
- The United States should rely primarily on U.S. standoff capabilities and local partners, trained and equipped by U.S. forces as appropriate, to prevent relevant targets from using sanctuaries in the Middle East or other regions to execute attacks on the U.S. homeland.

• DOD should support efforts by other U.S. government agencies, allies, and partners to share intelligence, bolster homeland security, and take other steps to prevent terrorists from launching attacks on the U.S. homeland.

Conclusion

The unipolar moment¹³⁷ is over, and the United States has a chance now to define what comes next. We can adhere to failed policies of the past, inviting only further crises, chaos, and destruction—perhaps even a third world war— as we are beginning to see. Or we can refocus America's resources on the things that matter most for our citizens' security, prosperity, and freedom.

By doing so, we can ensure that all Americans are able to live safely and with dignity. We can set conditions for the renewal of America's alliances and partnerships around the world so that our friends, too, can live free from fear. We can force our rivals to come to terms with the futility of their imperial dreams. And we can do it all while husbanding our nation's blood and treasure, which U.S. leaders have spent far too freely in the post–Cold War era.

There is a great opportunity before us—but that does not make prioritization any easier. Nor does it eliminate risks associated with this approach even if those risks are more tolerable than the risks associated with other strategies. U.S. policymakers should therefore keep looking for ways to solve the simultaneity problem and ease—if not eliminate—the prioritization imperative.

To that end, policymakers can and should look for ways to do more with the resources available to DOD, including by taking advantage of savings initiatives and technological offsets. They should also continue to advocate for higher defense spending as they see fit. As they do, however, they should be clear-eyed about the limits of these approaches: Even if they bear fruit, they are unlikely to do so soon. Washington might respond by trying to sequence between theaters or bluff its way out of the simultaneity problem, but the former is unworkable, and the latter is structurally disposed to catastrophic failure.

As a result, as long as scarcity persists, prioritization is and will remain the best way to defend America's most vital interests in a more dangerous world.

Endnotes

- 1. Kevin Roberts, "In Defense of a Foreign-Policy 'Third Way," *National Review*, October 3, 2022, https://www.nationalreview.com/2022/10/in-defense -of-a-foreign-policy-third-way/ (accessed July 22, 2024).
- 2. As President George Washington described it, "The Unity of Government which constitutes you one people is also now dear to you. It is justly so; for it is a main Pillar in the Edifice of your real independence, the support of your tranquility at home; your peace abroad; of your safety; of your prosperity; of that very Liberty which you so highly prize." See George Washington, "Farewell Address," in *The American Republic: Primary Sources*, ed. Bruce Frohnen (Indianapolis: Liberty Fund, 2022), p. 73, https://oll-resources.s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/oll3/store/titles/669/0082_LFeBk.pdf (accessed July 22, 2024).
- Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda, Eliana Johns, and Mackenzie Knight, "Nuclear Notebook: Russian Nuclear Weapons, 2024," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, Vol. 80, No. 2 (2024), pp. 118–145, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00963402.2024.2314437 (accessed July 23, 2024); Bloomberg News, "Putin Says Russia's Nuclear Arsenal Is Near Fully Modernized," December 19, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles /2023-12-19/putin-says-russia-s-nuclear-arsenal-is-nearly-fully-modernized (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 4. Jason Sherman, "DOD Assesses China Has Achieved 'Strategic Breakout' Requiring U.S. Policy, Capability Response," *Inside Defense*, March 1, 2022, https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/dod-assesses-china-has-achieved-strategic-breakout-requiring-us-policy-capability (accessed July 23, 2024); ldrees Ali and Phil Stewart, "China Likely to Have 1,500 Nuclear Warheads by 2035: Pentagon," Reuters, November 29, 2022, https://www.reuters.com /world/china-likely-have-1500-nuclear-warheads-by-2035-pentagon-2022-11-29/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 5. Bruce Klingner, "The Troubling New Changes to North Korea's Nuclear Doctrine," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3729, October 17, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/the-troubling-new-changes-north-koreas-nuclear-doctrine. For more recent developments, see Vann H. Van Diepen, "Third Successful Launch of North Korea's Hwasong-18 Solid ICBM Probably Marks Operational Deployment," 38 North, December 21, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/12/third-successful-launch-of-north-koreas-hwasong-18-solid-icbm-probably-marks-operational-deployment/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- John Warden, "Limited Nuclear War: The 21st Century Challenge for the United States," Center for Global Security Research, *Livermore Papers on Global Security* No. 4, July 2018, https://cgsr.llnl.gov/content/assets/docs/CGSR_LP4-FINAL.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024). For additional history and theory of limited nuclear warfare, see Jeffrey A. Larsen and Kerry M. Kartchner, eds., *On Limited Nuclear War in the 21st Century* (Redwood City, CA: Stanford University Press, 2014).
- 7. The 2018 Nuclear Posture Review, for instance, stated explicitly that "[t]he United States would only consider the employment of nuclear weapons in extreme circumstances to defend the vital interests of the United States, its allies, and partners. Extreme circumstances could include significant non-nuclear strategic attacks." See U.S. Department of Defense, 2018 Nuclear Posture Review, February 2018, p. 21, https://media.defense.gov/2018/Feb /02/2001872886/-1/-1/1/2018-NUCLEAR-POSTURE-REVIEW-FINAL-REPORT.PDF (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 8. "As an insular power remote from the Asian continent," writes Andrew Krepinevich, "the United States enjoys great strategic depth, accentuated, at least for the present, by the absence of major Chinese military bases in close proximity to the U.S. homeland.... This places the PLA at a disadvantage in its ability to threaten targets in the contiguous United States (CONUS)." Andrew F. Krepinevich Jr., *Archipelagic Defense 2.0*, Hudson Institute, September 2023, p. 82, https://s3.amazonaws.com/media.hudson.org/Archipelagic+Defense+2.0+-+Andrew+F.+Krepinevich+Jr+-+September+ 2023.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024). See also William Kim and Elbridge A. Colby, "No Sanctuary: The PLA's Kinetic Threat to the Homeland," The Marathon Initiative, 2023, https://themarathoninitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/TMI-No-Sanctuary-Kim-Colby-FINAL.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024), and Caitlin Lee and Aidan Poling, "Bolstering Arctic Domain Awareness to Deter Air & Missile Threats to the Homeland," Mitchell Institute for Aerospace Studies *Policy Papers*, Vol. 41 (June 2023), https://mitchellaerospacepower.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Bolstering-Arctic-Domain -Awareness-FINAL.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- The cyberattack on the Colonial Pipeline in 2021 highlighted cyber vulnerabilities in U.S. critical infrastructure. State adversaries might seek to exploit such vulnerabilities at a far greater scale in the event of a conflict. David E. Sanger and Nicole Perlroth, "Pipeline Attack Yields Urgent Lessons About U.S. Cybersecurity," *The New York Times*, June 8, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/14/us/politics/pipeline-hack.html (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 10. Ellen M. Gilmer, "US Border Crossings by Chinese Nationals Raise Alarm, Rhetoric," Bloomberg Government, May 21, 2024, https://news.bgov.com/ bloomberg-government-news/us-border-crossings-by-chinese-nationals-raise-alarm-rhetoric (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 11. See, for instance, letter from Senators Roger Marshall, Mike Braun, Pete Ricketts, Marco Rubio, and Thom Tillis to The Honorable Alejandro N. Mayorkas, Secretary of Homeland Security, September 20, 2023, https://www.marshall.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/Letter-to-DHS-on-Chinese-Nationals -Crossing-the-Border-9.20.23.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 12. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, "12 Month-ending Provisional Number and Percent Change of Drug Overdose Deaths," last reviewed July 17, 2024, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose -data.htm (accessed July 23, 2024). See also Clare Ribando Seelke and Liana W. Rosen, "Illicit Fentanyl and Mexico's Role," Congressional Research Service *In Focus* No. IF10400, updated March 22, 2024, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10400 (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 13. See letter from Senator Angus S. King, Jr., to The Honorable Lloyd J. Austin III, Secretary of Defense, and General Mark A. Milley, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, March 16, 2022, https://www.king.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/0315.22sdcjcslettersigned002.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).

- 14. See Matt M. Matthews, *The U.S. Army on the Mexican Border: A Historical Perspective*, Combat Institute Press, Long War Series *Occasional Paper* No. 22, 2007, https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Portals/7/combat-studies-institute/csi-books/Matthews_op22.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 15. Lieutenant Colonel Juan Orama, United States Army, "U.S. Military Evolution in Counternarcotics Operations in Latin America," U.S. Army War College Strategy Research Project, April 10, 2001, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/pdfs/ADA391652.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 16. For more on a comprehensive approach to securing America's borders, see Simon Hankinson, Matthew Kuckelman, and Lora Ries, "Biden's Open Borders and Non-Enforcement Mean Americans Play 'Recidivist Roulette' with Criminal Aliens," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3829, May 7, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2024-05/BG3829_0.pdf.
- 17. Elbridge A. Colby, *The Strategy of Denial: American Defense in an Age of Great Power Conflict* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2021), pp. 2–15. See also H.J. Mackinder, "The Geographical Pivot of History," *Geographical Journal*, Vol. 23, No. 4 (April 1904), pp. 421–437; Nicholas J. Spykman, *America's Strategy in World Politics: The United States and the Balance of Power* (1942; repr. New York: Routledge, 2017), pp. 194–199; John Lewis Gaddis, *George F. Kennan: An American Life* (New York: Penguin Press, 2011), pp. 331–332. Xi Jinping has also spoken in detail about the role of power in global affairs. In 2016, for instance, Xi told a Chinese Communist Party audience that "[t]he pattern of global governance depends upon the balance of power, and the transformation of the global governance system originates from changes in the balance of power." See Xi Jinping, "Improve Our Ability to Participate in Global Governance," speech at 35th group study session of the Political Bureau of the 18th Communist Party of China Central Committee, September 27, 2016, in Xi Jinping, *The Governance of China II* (Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2017).
- 18. Colby, The Strategy of Denial: American Defense in an Age of Great Power Conflict, pp. 4-6.
- 19. Austin J. Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures," The Marathon Initiative, 2023, https://themarathoninitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/FINAL_Resourcing-the-Strategy-of-Denial_Dahmer.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 20. As Kevin Roberts writes, "Even as the U.S. government confronts its approach to the wars in Ukraine and Israel, it can't lose sight of the far larger threat looming on the horizon." Kevin Roberts, "We're in a New Cold War. It's Time Our Politicians Acted Like It," *The Telegraph*, October 20, 2023, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/us/comment/2023/10/20/hamas-israel-joe-biden-defense-spending-china-russia/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- For an official assessment, see U.S. Department of Defense, *Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a Networked Region*, June 1, 2019, p. 8, https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jul/01/2002152311/-1/-1/1/DEPARTMENT-OF-DEFENSE-INDO-PACIFIC-STRATEGY-REPORT -2019.PDF (accessed July 23, 2024).
- Fact Sheet, "The United States' Enduring Commitment to the Indo-Pacific: Marking Two Years Since the Release of the Administration's Indo-Pacific Strategy," U.S. Department of State, February 9, 2024, p. 1, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Indo-Pacific-Strategy-Second -Anniversary-Fact-Sheet.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 23. U.S. Department of Defense, Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a Networked Region, p. 1.
- 24. For more on China's global ambitions, see Rush Doshi, *The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order* (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2021), pp. 4–5; Jonathan D. T. Ward, *China's Vision of Victory* (Arlington, VA: Atlas Publishing and Media Company, 2019), p. xviii; Michael Pillsbury, *The Hundred-Year Marathon: China's Secret Strategy to Replace America as the Global Superpower* (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 2016), pp. 214 et seq; Nadège Rolland, "China's Vision for a New World Order," National Bureau of Asian Research *Special Report* No. 83, January 2020, https://www.nbr.org/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/publications/sr83_chinasvision_jan2020.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024); Oriana Skylar Mastro, "The Stealth Superpower: How China Hid Its Global Ambitions," *Foreign Affairs*, January/February 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china /china-plan-rule-asia (accessed July 23, 2024); Daniel Tobin, "How Xi Jinping's 'New Era' Should Have Ended U.S. Debate on Beijing's Ambitions," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 8, 2020, https://www.cisi.org/analysis/how-xi-jinpings-new-era-should-have-ended-us-debate -beijings-ambitions (accessed July 23, 2024); Liza Tobin, "Xi's Vision for Transforming Global Governance: A Strategic Challenge for Washington and Its Allies," *Texas National Security Review*, Vol. 2, Issue 1 (November 2018), pp. 154–166, https://tnsr.org/2018/11/xis-vision-for-transforming -global-governance-a-strategic-challenge-for-washington-and-its-allies/ (accessed July 23, 2024). Finally, for a comprehensive treatment of China's ambitions and their implications for American interests, see James Carafano, Michael Pillsbury, Jeff M. Smith, and Andrew J. Harding, eds., "Winning the New Cold War: A Plan for Countering China," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 270, March 28, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/ winning-the-new-cold-war-plan-countering-china.
- Mao Zedong, "Strengthen Party Unity and Carry Forward Party Traditions," speech at first session of the preparatory meeting for the 8th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party, August 30, 1956, https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/mao/selected-works/volume-5/mswv5_53 .htm (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 26. Tanner Greer, "Xi Jinping in Translation: China's Guiding Ideology," *Palladium*, May 31, 2019, https://www.palladiummag.com/2019/05/31/xi-jinping -in-translation-chinas-guiding-ideology/ (accessed July 23, 2024). See also Matt Pottinger, Matthew Johnson, and David Feith, "Xi Jinping in His Own Words: What China's Leader Wants—and How to Stop Him from Gettoing It," *Foreign Affairs*, November 30, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ china/xi-jinping-his-own-words (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 27. Elbridge A. Colby and Kevin Roberts, "The Correct Conservative Approach to Ukraine Shifts the Focus to China," *TIME*, March 21, 2023, https://time .com/6264798/conservative-approach-to-ukraine-shifts-the-focus-to-china/ (accessed July 23, 2024). See also Doshi, *The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order*, pp. 3–4.

- 28. China has long relied on coercion to advance its foreign policy objectives, and there is every reason to believe that it will continue to do so. For a synopsis of Chinese military coercion in the Indo-Pacific, see U.S. Department of State, "China's Military Aggression in the Indo-Pacific Region," archived content released online from January 20, 2017, to January 20, 2021, https://2017-2021.state.gov/chinas-military-aggression-in-the-indo -pacific-region/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- Olivia Gazis, "CIA Director William Burns: 'I Wouldn't Underestimate' Xi's Ambitions for Taiwan," CBS News, February 3, 2023, https://www.cbsnews .com/news/cia-director-william-burns-i-wouldnt-underestimate-xis-ambitions-for-taiwan/ (accessed July 23, 2024); Roxana Tiron, "China on Track to Be Ready to Invade Taiwan by 2027, US Says," Bloomberg, updated March 21, 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-03-20/china -on-track-to-be-ready-for-taiwan-invasion-by-2027-us-says (accessed July 23, 2024).
- Testimony of Admiral Samuel J. Paparo, Jr., USN, in stenographic transcript of hearing *To Consider the Nomination of Admiral Samuel J. Paparo, Jr., USN for Reappointment to the Grade of Admiral and to Be Commander, United States Indo-Pacific Command,* Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, February 1, 2024, p. 71, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/transcript_24-02____02-01-24.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 31. Jeff M. Smith, "Taiwan Losing to China Would Have Dire Consequences for the United States," *The Federalist*, October 2, 2023, https://thefederalist .com/2023/10/02/taiwan-losing-to-china-would-have-dire-consequences-for-the-united-states/ (accessed July 23, 2024); Elbridge A. Colby, "Why Protecting Taiwan Really Matters to the U.S.," *TIME*, October 11, 2022, https://time.com/6221072/why-protecting-taiwan-really-matters-to-the -u-s/ (accessed July 23, 2024); Brendan Rittenhouse Green and Caitlin Talmadge, "The Consequences of Conquest: Why Indo-Pacific Power Hinges on Taiwan," *Foreign Affairs*, July/August 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-06-16/consequences-conquest-taiwan-indo -pacific (accessed July 23, 2024); Elbridge Colby and Jim Mitre, "Why the Pentagon Should Focus on Taiwan," War on the Rocks, October 7, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/10/why-the-pentagon-should-focus-on-taiwan/ (accessed July 23, 2024). For a recent analysis of Chinese views of Taiwan's significance, see Toshi Yoshihara, "Chinese Views of Taiwan's Geostrategic Value," SPF [Sasakawa Peace Foundation] China Observer, December 4, 2023, https://www.spf.org/spf-china-observer/en/document-detail045.html (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 32. Smith, "Taiwan Losing to China Would Have Dire Consequences for the United States," Colby, "Why Protecting Taiwan Really Matters to the U.S.;" Colby and Mitre, "Why the Pentagon Should Focus on Taiwan."
- 33. Michael Cunningham, "The American Case for Taiwan," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 280, March 27, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/asia/ report/the-american-case-taiwan.
- 34. Alexander Velez-Green, "The Case for Urgency Against China," *The National Interest*, September 11, 2023, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/case -urgency-against-china-206790 (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 35. David A. Ochmanek, Anna Dowd, Stephen J. Flanagan, Andrew R. Hoehn, Jeffrey W. Hornung, Michael J. Lostumbo, and Michael J. Mazarr, *Inflection Point: How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2023), p. 19, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA2555-1.html (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 36. Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Constant Stare': US Pacific Commander Wants AI to Tell Chinese Military Exercises from Invasion," *Breaking Defense*, February 14, 2024, https://breakingdefense.com/2024/02/constant-stare-us-pacific-commander-wants-ai-to-tell-chinese-military-exercises-from -invasion/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 37. Alexander Velez-Green, "Managing Trade-offs Between Military Aid for Taiwan and Ukraine," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5328, August 31, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/managing-trade-offs-between-military-aid-taiwan-and-ukraine.
- 38. As the RAND Corporation has found, "Taiwan faces an existential threat but is not responding in a way that suggests that it recognizes and accepts this." Ochmanek et al., *Inflection Point: How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence*, p. 27. See also Michael A. Hunzeker, "Taiwan's Defense Plans Are Going Off the Rails," War on the Rocks, November 18, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/11/taiwans-defense-plans -are-going-off-the-rails/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 39. For thoughtful arguments related to regional power-balancing, see, for example, Kelly A. Grieco and Jennifer Kavanagh, "America Can't Surpass China's Power in Asia," *Foreign Affairs*, January 16, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/america-cant-surpass-chinas-power-asia (accessed July 23, 2024), and Eugene Gholz, Benjamin Friedman, and Enea Gjoza, "Defensive Defense: A Better Way to Protect US Allies in Asia," *The Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 42, No. 4 (Winter 2020), pp. 171–189, https://ndisc.nd.edu/assets/346572/gholzfriedmangjoza_42_4.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 40. Stella Yifan Zie, "China's Growth Slows to Three-Decade Low Excluding Pandemic," *The Wall Street Journal*, updated January 17, 2024, https://www .wsj.com/world/china/chinas-growth-slows-to-three-decade-low-excluding-pandemic-93d61487 (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 41. Nathaniel Taplin, "Does China's Property Bust Make a Financial Crisis Inevitable?" *The Wall Street Journal*, September 30, 2023, https://www.wsj .com/economy/housing/does-chinas-property-bust-make-a-financial-crisis-inevitable-240f59d8 (accessed July 23, 2024); George Magnus, "China's Economy: Cassandra vs. Pollyanna," *China Books Review*, January 25, 2024, https://chinabooksreview.com/2024/01/25/chinas-economy-cassandra -vs-pollyanna/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 42. Elbridge A. Colby and Jakob Grygiel, "Realizing the Contact & Blunt Layers in Europe and Asia," The Marathon Initiative, 2021, p. 16, https:// www.themarathoninitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/v2-20-0036-ColbyB_BluntContactLayers_Sept21-Public-Version-1.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).

- Ibid., p. 7; Duyeon Kim, "If Taiwan Falls to China: Implications for the Korean Peninsula," in "The World After Taiwan's Fall," ed. David Santoro and Ralph Cossa, Pacific Forum International *Issues & Insights*, Vol. 23, SR 2 (February 2023), p. 45, https://pacforum.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Issues _and_Insights_Vol23_SR2.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 44. Vince A. Manzo and John K. Warden, "Want to Avoid Nuclear War? Reject Mutual Vulnerability with North Korea," War on the Rocks, August 29, 2017, https://warontherocks.com/2017/08/want-to-avoid-nuclear-war-reject-mutual-vulnerability-with-north-korea/ (accessed July 23, 2024); Warden, "Limited Nuclear War: The 21st Century Challenge for the United States," p. 44.
- 45. Rob Soofer, "Is the United States Falling Behind the North Korean ICBM Threat? Congress Needs Answers," Atlantic Council, New Atlanticist Blog, April 11, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/is-the-united-states-falling-behind-the-north-korean-icbm-threat-congress-needs -answers/ (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 46. Gideon Rachman, "Europe Has Fallen Behind America and the Gap Is Growing," *Financial Times*, June 19, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/80ace07f -3acb-40cb-9960-8bb4a44fd8d9 (accessed July 23, 2024); Balazs Koranyi, "Europe's Problems Are Far Bigger than a Shallow Recession," Reuters, November 14, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/europes-problems-are-far-bigger-than-shallow-recession-2023-11-14 (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 47. Michael Kofman, Dmitry Gorenburg, Mary Chesnut, Paul Saunders, Kasey Stricklin, and Julian Waller, *Russian Approaches to Competition*, CNA [Center for Naval Analyses], October 2021, p. 11, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/trecms/pdf/AD1181704.pdf (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 48. World Bank Group, "World Bank Open Data," https://data.worldbank.org (accessed July 23, 2024).
- 49. For more on the threat of a Russian *fait accompli*, see Elbridge Colby, "Against the Great Powers: Reflections on Balancing Nuclear and Conventional Power," *Texas National Security Review*, Vol. 2, Issue 1 (November 2018), pp. 144–152, https://tnsr.org/2018/11/against-the-great-powers-reflections-on -balancing-nuclear-and-conventional-power/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 50. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Funding NATO," last updated July 10, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_67655.htm (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 51. Alexander Velez-Green (@alex_agvg), "NEW: General Chris Cavoli, nominee for Commander of U.S. European Command, has confirmed that it's time for NATO to 'move beyond the Wales Pledge," X, June 9, 2022, 4:08 PM, https://twitter.com/Alex_agvg/status/1534990729285713934 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 52. A. Wess Mitchell, "Western Europe Is Still Falling Short in NATO's East," *Foreign Affairs*, July 5, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/europe/falling -short-nato-east-deterring-russia (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 53. Reuters, "NATO Allies Doing Too Little as Ukraine Runs out of Ammunition, Stoltenberg Says," March 14, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/nato -allies-doing-too-little-ukraine-runs-out-ammunition-stoltenberg-says-2024-03-14/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Raf Casert, "The European Union Is Struggling to Produce and Send the Ammunition It Promised to Ukraine," Associated Press, updated November 14, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/ eu-ukraine-ammunition-russia-war-6e0be2d27201bc7ea205ffac7d7a7693 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 54. Colby and Roberts, "The Correct Conservative Approach to Ukraine Shifts the Focus to China;" Robert Greenway, Wilson Beaver, Robert Peters, Alexander Velez-Green, John Venable, Brent Sadler, and Jim Fein, "A Conservative Defense Budget for Fiscal Year 2025," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 281, April 2, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/conservative-defense-budget-fiscal-year-2025; Alexander Velez-Green, "The Rise of Republican National Security Prioritizers," *The American Conservative*, September 25, 2023, https://www.theamericanconservative.com/the -rise-of-republican-national-security-prioritizers/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 55. For more on NATO's shift toward deterrence by denial, see Steven Erlanger, "Russian Invasion of Ukraine Revolutionizes NATO Military Strategy," *The New York Times*, April 17, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/17/world/europe/nato-russia-ukraine-war.html (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 56. America's extended nuclear deterrent remains critical for deterring Russian limited nuclear use. Robert J. Peters, "The Red Zone: Understanding an Escalatory Pathway That the Adversaries Are Exploring and We Are Not," *Wild Blue Yonder*, May 9, 2022, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Wild-Blue -Yonder/Article-Display/Article/3021286/the-red-zone-understanding-an-escalatory-pathway-that-the-adversaries-are-explo/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Alex Velez-Green, "Why Moscow Might Not Reveal an 'Escalate to De-Escalate' Strategy," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Next Generation Nuclear Network, May 8, 2018, https://nuclearnetwork.csis.org/why-moscow-might-not-reveal-an-escalate-to-de-escalate-strategy/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 57. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, North Atlantic Treaty, signed in Washington, D.C., April 4, 1949, Article 5, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/ official_texts_17120.htm (accessed July 27, 2024).
- 58. Velez-Green, "Managing Trade-offs Between Military Aid for Taiwan and Ukraine."
- 59. Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures;" Ochmanek et al., Inflection Point: How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence; Becca Wasser, Campaign of Denial: Strengthening Simultaneous Deterrence in the Indo-Pacific and Europe, Center for a New American Security, August 2023, https://s3.us-east-1.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/documents/ CampaignofDenial_Final-1.pdf?mtime=20230822100902&focal=none (accessed July 24, 2024); Seth G. Jones, "Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment: The Challenge to the U.S. Defense Industrial Base," Center for Strategic and International Studies, International Security Program, January 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/empty-bins-wartime-environment-challenge-us-defense-industrial-base (accessed July 24, 2024); David A. Ochmanek, "Determining the Military Capabilities Most Needed to Counter China and Russia," RAND Corporation Perspective, June 2022, https://

www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PEA1984-1.html (accessed July 24, 2024); David A. Ochmanek, Peter A. Wilson, Brenna Allen, John Speed Meyers, and Carter C. Price, *U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2017), https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1782-1.html (accessed July 24, 2024); "Advance Policy Questions for Admiral Samuel J. Paparo, USN, Nominee for Commander, U.S. Indo-Pacific Command," prepared for hearing *To Consider the Nomination of Admiral Samuel J. Paparo, Jr., USN for Reappointment to the Grade of Admiral and to Be Commander, United States Indo-Pacific Command,* Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, February 1, 2024, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/paparo_apq_responses.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024); Andrew Feickert, "The U.S. Army's Indirect Fire Protection Capability (IFPC) System," Congressional Research Service *In Focus* No. IF12421, updated June 2, 2024, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/IF12421.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024); Andrew Feickert, "The Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) System," Congressional Research Service *In Focus* No. IF12645, updated July 18, 2024, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/ IF/IF12645 (accessed July 24, 2024).

- 60. Kevin D. Roberts and J.D. Vance, "Don't Hold up Israel Aid for Ukraine War Funding," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, November 2, 2023, https:// www.heritage.org/middle-east/commentary/dont-hold-israel-aid-further-ukraine-war-funding. See also Colby and Roberts, "The Correct Conservative Approach to Ukraine Shifts the Focus to China."
- 61. Darya Korsunskaya and Alexander Marrow, "Everything for the Front': Russia Allots a Third of 2024 Spending to Defence," Reuters, October 2, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/everything-front-russia-allots-third-2024-spending-defence-2023-10-02/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- Seth G. Jones and Alexander Palmer, *Rebuilding the Arsenal of Democracy: The U.S. and Chinese Defense Industrial Bases in an Era of Great Power Competition*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, International Security Program, March 2024, https://www.csis.org/analysis/china -outpacing-us-defense-industrial-base (accessed July 24, 2024); Jones, "Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment: The Challenge to the U.S. Defense Industrial Base;" Marc Cancian, "Rebuilding U.S. Inventories: Six Critical Systems," Center for Strategic and International Studies *Commentary*, January 9, 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/rebuilding-us-inventories-six-critical-systems (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 63. "Americans overwhelmingly oppose Vladimir Putin's savage invasion of Ukraine. Whether you support or oppose a continued U.S. financial contribution to that conflict, we should all insist that President Biden articulate a clear strategy, that Congress require transparency, and that Europe take the lead in support for that war." Roberts and Vance, "Don't Hold up Israel Aid for Ukraine War Funding." For a discussion of options available to the United States to support Ukraine given resource constraints and higher priorities, see Elbridge A. Colby, "How We Can Help Ukraine While Genuinely Prioritizing Asia," *TIME*, July 14, 2023, https://time.com/6294670/us-strategy-ukraine-prioritizing-asia/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 64. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept," adopted by heads of state and government at the NATO Summit in Madrid, June 29, 2022, p. 11, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2022/6/pdf/290622-strategic-concept.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024). For an insightful critique of attempts to link theaters, see Mohammed Soliman, "The Folly of Merging the Indo-Pacific and Europe," Foreign Policy Research Institute, August 24, 2023, https://www.fpri.org/article/2023/08/the-folly-of-merging-the-indo-pacific-and-europe/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 65. World Bank Group, "World Bank Open Data."
- 66. This is a derivative of Thomas Schelling's distinction between "brute force" and "coercion." Thomas C. Schelling, *Arms and Influence* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 1966), pp. 2–3.
- 67. Anthony H. Cordesman and Grace Hwang, *Iran and the Changing Military Balance in the Gulf: Net Assessment Indicators*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, working draft, March 26, 2019, pp. 151 et seq., https://www.csis.org/analysis/iran-and-changing-military-balance-gulf-net -assessment-indicators (accessed July 24, 2024).
- Robert Greenway, "Strength in Unity: A Sustainable US-Led Regional Security Construct in the Middle East," Hudson Institute, August 2023, https://s3 .amazonaws.com/media.hudson.org/Robert+Greenway+-+Strength+in+Unity+-+A+Sustainable+US-Led+Regional+Security+Construct+in+the+Middle +East.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 69. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Defense Policy and Economics of the Middle East and North Africa*, presented at the IISS Riyadh Defense Forum 2022, March 5, 2022, pp. 25–30, https://www.iiss.org/globalassets/media-library---content--migration/files/research-papers/2022 /05/the-defence-policy-and-economics-of-the-middle-east-and-north-africa1.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024). This behavior is consistent with past scholarly analysis of the limits of cost-imposition as a tool of coercion. See Robert A. Pape, *Bombing to Win: Air Power and Coercion in War* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1996), and Michael Horowitz and Dan Reiter, "When Does Aerial Bombing Work? Quantitative Empirical Tests, 1917–1999," *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, Vol. 45, No. 2 (April 2001), pp. 147–173, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0022002701045002001/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- Robert Greenway, "Transforming the Middle East: The Origins, Impact and Evolution of the Abraham Accords," Hudson Institute *Policy Memo*, March 2021, https://s3.amazonaws.com/media.hudson.org/Greenway_Transforming%20the%20Middle%20East%20Look%20Ahead.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 71. Jewish Institute for National Security of America, Abraham Accords Policy Project, "A Stronger and Wider Peace: A U.S. Strategy for Advancing the Abraham Accords," January 2022, p. 13, https://jinsa.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/JINSA_Report_AbrahamAccords_v3-web.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024). This finding is consistent with unsolicited feedback that one of this report's authors received from senior officials in an Accords member state after the Accords were negotiated.
- 72. U.S. Central Command, "U.S. Central Command Statement on Operation Sentinel," July 19, 2019, https://www.centcom.mil/MEDIA/STATEMENTS/ Statements-View/Article/1911282/us-central-command-statement-on-operation-sentinel/ (accessed July 24, 2024).

- 73. Some of our European allies have already taken this lesson to heart. John Irish and Jonathan Saul, "France Patrolling with US-Led Red Sea Mission, Focused on Own Ships," Reuters, January 11, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/french-military-escorting-french-ships-through-red-sea-naval -commander-2024-01-11/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 74. "The global adventurism which has reared its head occasionally in recent history has no roots in conservatism. Quite the contrary: A conservative national defense policy is one rooted in overwhelming strength—brought to bear virtuously, overwhelmingly, and, yes, sparingly. We must always be extraordinarily clear about what our strategic purpose is; republics, as our Founders would remind us, demand time-limited incursions overseas, otherwise we risk undermining our own common good." See Kevin Roberts, "Unhyphenated Conservatism," *The American Conservative*, September 4, 2023, https://www.theamericanconservative.com/unhyphenated-conservatism/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 75. For analysis of the implications of Iran's acquiring nuclear weapons, see Matthew Kroenig, "Time to Attack Iran: Why a Strike Is the Least Bad Option," *Foreign Affairs*, January/February 2012, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/middle-east/2012-01-01/time-attack-iran?check_logged_in=1 (accessed July 24, 2024), and Matthew Kroenig, "Still Time to Attack Iran: The Illusion of a Comprehensive Nuclear Deal," *Foreign Affairs*, January 7, 2014, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/middle-east/2012-01-01/time-attack-iran?check_logged_in=1 (accessed July 24, 2024), and Matthew Kroenig, "Still Time to Attack Iran: The Illusion of a Comprehensive Nuclear Deal," *Foreign Affairs*, January 7, 2014, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/middle-east/2014-01-07/still-time-attack-iran (accessed July 24, 2024). For an excellent treatment of the effects of nuclear acquisition on state behavior more broadly, see Mark S. Bell, "Beyond Emboldenment: How Acquiring Nuclear Weapons Can Change Foreign Policy," *International Security*, Vol. 40, No. 1 (July 2015), pp. 87-119, https://dspace.mit.edu/bitstream/handle/1721.1/100497/Bell-Beyond%20 emboldenment.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y (accessed July 24, 2024). Finally, for a thorough review of the potential and pitfalls of nuclear blackmail, see Todd S. Sechser and Matthew Fuhrmann, *Nuclear Weapons and Coercive Diplomacy* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2017), pp. 11–12 et seq.
- 76. James Mattis, Secretary of Defense, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge, U.S. Department of Defense, p. 4, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy -Summary.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024). See also Sumantra Maitra and Dan Caldwell, "A New Force Posture for the Middle East," Center for Renewing America, June 6, 2023, https://americarenewing.com/issues/a-new-force-posture-for-the-middle-east/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 77. This is one reason why Congress ought to repeal the 1991 and 2002 Authorizations for the Use of Military Force (AUMFs) against Iraq. Repeal of the 1991 and 2002 AUMFs would not affect the 2001 AUMF authorizing the use of force against al-Qaeda, ISIS, or associated forces. For related analysis, see Charles Stimson, "Time for House to Join Senate, Reclaim Congress' War Powers," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 4, 2023, https://www .heritage.org/defense/commentary/time-house-join-senate-reclaim-congress-war-powers, and Charles D. Stimson, "Why Repealing the 1991 and 2002 Iraq War Authorizations Is Sound Policy," Heritage Foundation *Legal Memorandum* No. 256, January 6, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/the -constitution/report/why-repealing-the-1991-and-2002-iraq-war-authorizations-sound-policy.
- 78. Louisa Loveluck and Missy Ryan, "Deadly Attack on U.S. Troops Highlights an Open-Ended Military Mission," *The Washington Post*, January 30, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/01/30/us-troops-mideast-jordan-iraq-syria/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 79. Dan Caldwell, "Our National Disgrace in Iraq and Syria," *The American Conservative*, November 25, 2023, https://www.theamericanconservative.com/ our-national-disgrace-in-iraq-and-syria/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 80. Idrees Ali and Phil Stewart, "U.S. Sending Additional Air Defense Systems to Middle East, Pentagon Says," Reuters, October 21, 2023, https://www .reuters.com/world/middle-east/us-sending-additional-air-defense-systems-middle-east-pentagon-2023-10-22/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- Mattis, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge; transcript, "Deputy Secretary of Defense Dr. Kathleen Hicks Remarks on President Biden's Fiscal 2023 Defense Budget," U.S. Department of Defense, March 28, 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2980638/deputy-secretary-of-defense-dr-kathleen-hicks-remarks -on-president-bidens-fisca/ (accessed July 24, 2024). See also Jim Mitre, "A Eulogy for the Two-War Construct," *The Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 41, No. 4 (Winter 2019), pp. 7–30, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1557479 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 82. Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; Caitlin Lee, "Countering China's Military Strategy in the Indo-Pacific Region," testimony presented before the U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, RAND Corporation Testimony CT-A3273-1, March 21, 2024, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2024-03/Caitlin_Lee_Testimony.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024); Mark Gunzinger and Chris Dougherty, Outside-In: Operating from Range to Defeat Iran's Anti-Access and Area-Denial Threats, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2011, https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/CSBA_SWA_FNL-WEB.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 83. Jerry Hendrix, "Sunk at the Pier: Crisis in the American Submarine Industrial Base," *American Affairs*, Vol. VIII, No. 2 (Summer 2024), pp. 22–24, https://americanaffairsjournal.org/2024/05/sunk-at-the-pier-crisis-in-the-american-submarine-industrial-base/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 84. Mike Sweeney, "Submarines Will Reign in a War with China," U.S. Naval Institute *Proceedings*, Vol. 149/3/1,441 (March 2023), https://www.usni.org/ magazines/proceedings/2023/march/submarines-will-reign-war-china (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 85. Anthony Capaccio, "US Navy Contractors Need to Speed Deliveries of Missiles to Counter China, Admiral Says," Bloomberg, February 24, 2023, https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-02-24/admiral-prods-us-contractors-to-speed-torpedoes-missiles-to-counter-china (accessed July 24, 2024); Justin Katz, "I Just Don't Really Care': Navy Admiral Warns Industry to Deliver More Ordnance, Fewer Excuses," *Breaking Defense*, January 12, 2023, https:// breakingdefense.com/2023/01/i-just-dont-really-care-navy-admiral-warns-industry-to-deliver-more-ordnance-fewer-excuses/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 86. Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures;" Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; General Paul J. LaCamera, Commander, United Nations Command; Commander, United States-Republic of Korea Combined Forces Command; Commander, United States Forces Korea, statement before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, March 20, 2024, https://www.congress.gov/118/meeting/house/116960/witnesses/HHRG-118 -AS00-Wstate-LaCameraP-20240320.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024). Cited hereafter as LaCamera statement, March 20, 2024.

- 87. Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures;" Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; Jones, "Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment: The Challenge to the U.S. Defense Industrial Base;" LaCamera statement, March 20, 2024.
- 88. Mark F. Cancian, Matthew Cancian, Eric Heginbotham, *The First Battle of the Next War: Wargaming a Chinese Invasion of Taiwan*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, International Security Program, January 2023, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication /230109_Cancian_FirstBattle_NextWar.pdf?VersionId=WdEUwJYWIySMPIr3ivhFolxC_gZQuSOQ (accessed July 24, 2024); Jones, "Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment: The Challenge to the U.S. Defense Industrial Base."
- 89. Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; testimony of General Paul J. LaCamera, USA, Commander, United Nations Command / Combined Forces Command / United States Forces Korea, in stenographic transcript of *Hearing to Receive Testimony on the Posture of United States Indo-Pacific Command and United States Forces Korea in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2024 and the Future Years Defense Program*, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, April 20, 2023, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/23-34_04-20-2023.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024); General Paul J. LaCamera, Commander, United Nations Command; Commander, United States–Republic of Korea Combined Forces Command; Commander, United States Forces Korea, statement before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, April 18, 2023, https://armedservices.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/republicans-armedservices .house.gov/files/USFK%20FY24%20Posture%20Statement%20Final%20HASC.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 90. Cancian et al., The First Battle of the Next War: Wargaming a Chinese Invasion of Taiwan.
- 91. Jones, "Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment: The Challenge to the U.S. Defense Industrial Base;" Chris Gordon, "Indo-Pacific Command Wants to Triple the Air Force's Buy of Joint Strike Missiles," Air & Space Forces Magazine, March 20, 2024, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/pacific -command-wants-triple-air-force-buy-joint-strike-missiles/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Sean Carberry, "Budget 2025: Air Force Makes 'Difficult Decisions' in 2025 Budget," National Defense, March 11, 2024, https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2024/3/11/air-force-makes-difficult-decisions -in-2025-budget (accessed July 24, 2024); U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, "FY2025 Unfunded Priorities List," https://subscribethaadr.politicopro.com/f/?id=0000018e-5703-df63-alfe-d7d3ce8c0000 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 92. John A. Tirpak, "Kendall and Brown: JATM Will Start Production This Year, Equip Collaborative Combat Aircraft," *Air & Space Forces Magazine*, May 2, 2023, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/jatm-start-production-collaborative-combat-aircraft/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 93. U.S. Air Force, "Nuclear Operations," Air Force Doctrine Publication 3-72, December 18, 2020, p. 21, https://www.doctrine.af.mil/Portals/61/documents/ AFDP_3-72/3-72-AFDP-NUCLEAR-OPS.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 94. Letter from John Moolenaar, Chairman, [House] Select Committee on the Chinese Communist Party; Marco Rubio, U.S. Senator; Robert J. Wittman, Member of Congress; Blaine Luetkemeyer, Member of Congress; Andy Barr, Member of Congress; Dan Newhouse, Member of Congress; Darin LaHood, Member of Congress; Neal P. Dunn, Member of Congress; Jim Banks, Member of Congress; Dusty Johnson, Member of Congress; Michelle Steel, Member of Congress; Ashley Hinson, Member of Congress; and Carlos A. Gimenez, Member of Congress, to the Honorable Frank Kendall, Secretary of the Air Force, and the Honorable Carlos Del Toro, Secretary of the Navy, on the threat to U.S. military bases in the Indo-Pacific, May 8, 2024, https:// selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/5.8.2024%20-%20Letter %20to%20Air%20Force%20and%20Navy.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 95. Feickert, "The Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) System;" Ochmanek et al., *U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning*; Ochmanek et al., *Inflection Point: How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence*; Ochmanek, "Determining the Military Capabilities Most Needed to Counter China and Russia;" Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures."
- 96. Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures;" Ochmanek, "Determining the Military Capabilities Most Needed to Counter China and Russia;" Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; testimony of General Paul J. LaCamera, USA, Commander, United Nations Command, Combined Forces Command, United States Forces Korea, in stenographic transcript of hearing To Receive Testimony on the Posture of United States Indo-Pacific Command and United States Forces Korea in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2025 and the Future Years Defense Program, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, March 21, 2024, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/24-17_transcript.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 97. Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning.
- 98. John R. Hoehn, "Replacing the E-3 Airborne Warning and Control System (AWACS)," Congressional Research Service In Focus No. IF12045, updated April 4, 2022, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12045/4 (accessed July 24, 2024); John A. Tirpak, "In 2024 Budget, USAF Pushes Major New Aircraft Starts," Air & Space Forces Magazine, March 13, 2023, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/in-2024-budget-usaf-pushes-major -new-aircraft-starts/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 99. See, for instance, testimony of General Christopher Cavoli, USA, Commander, United States European Command / North Atlantic Treaty Organization Supreme Allied Commander Europe, in stenographic transcript of *Hearing to Receive Testimony on the Posture of United States European Command and United States Transportation Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2024 and the Future Years Defense Program*, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, April 27, 2023, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/23-39_04-27-2023.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 100. Tyler Rogoway, "Blind, See, Kill: The Grand Networking Plan to Take on China," The War Zone, August 29, 2023, https://www.thedrive.com/the-war -zone/blind-see-kill-u-s-pacific-commanders-grand-networking-plan-to-take-on-china (accessed July 24, 2024); Freedberg, "Constant Stare': US Pacific Commander Wants AI to Tell Chinese Military Exercises from Invasion."

- 101. Dahmer, "Resourcing the Strategy of Denial: Optimizing the Defense Budget in Three Alternative Futures," Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; "Advance Policy Questions for Admiral Samuel J. Paparo, USN, Nominee for Commander, U.S. Indo-Pacific Command."
- 102. Ochmanek et al., Inflection Point: How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence; Ochmanek et al., U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning; Wasser, Campaign of Denial: Strengthening Simultaneous Deterrence in the Indo-Pacific and Europe.
- 103. Testimony of General Jacqueline D. Van Ovost, USAF, Commander, U.S. Transportation Command, in stenographic transcript of hearing *To Receive Testimony on the Posture of United States European Command and United States Transportation Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2025 and the Future Years Defense Program*, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, April 11, 2024, p. 66, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/41124fulltranscript.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024). Cited hereafter as Van Ovost testimony, April 11, 2024.
- 104. Justin Katz, "Navy's Combat Logistics Force on 'Narrow Margins,' US Pacific Fleet Chief Warns," *Breaking Defense*, February 20, 2024, https:// breakingdefense.com/2024/02/navys-combat-logistics-force-on-narrow-margins-us-pacific-fleet-chief-warns/ (accessed July 24, 2024). See also Van Ovost testimony, April 11, 2024.
- 105. U.S. Air Force, "Nuclear Operations," p. 21.
- 106. Robert Peters, "Russia and China Are Running in a Nuclear Arms Race," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, September 28, 2023, https://www. heritage.org/defense/commentary/russia-and-china-are-running-nuclear-arms-race.
- 107. See, for instance, Senator Roger Wicker, 21st Century Peace Through Strength: A Generational Investment in the U.S. Military, 2024, https://www .wicker.senate.gov/services/files/BC957888-0A93-432F-A49E-6202768A9CE0 (accessed July 24, 2024); press release, "Senator Wicker Unveils Major Defense Investment Plan," Office of Senator Roger Wicker, May 29, 2024, https://www.wicker.senate.gov/2024/5/senator-wicker-unveils -major-defense-investment-plan (accessed July 24, 2024); Matt Pottinger and Mike Gallagher, "No Substitute for Victory: America's Competition with China Must Be Won, Not Managed," Foreign Affairs, May/June 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/no-substitute-victory-pottinger -gallagher (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 108. Gallup, "Military and National Defense," https://news.gallup.com/poll/1666/military-national-defense.aspx (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 109. Kevin Roberts, "Getting Serious About Responsible Defense Spending," *The American Conservative*, January 31, 2023, https://www .theamericanconservative.com/getting-serious-about-responsible-defense-spending/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Chip Roy and Victoria Coates, "A Healthy Budget Makes for a Strong Military," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 9, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-healthy-budget-makes-for -a-strong-military-china-defense-debt-ceiling-strength-spending-congress-11675981564 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 110. Elbridge A. Colby, "More Spending Alone Won't Fix the Pentagon's Biggest Problem," *TIME*, March 28, 2022, https://time.com/6161573/us-defense -budget-strategy/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 111. Thomas Spoehr and Wilson Beaver, "Defense Dollars Saved Through Reforms Can Boost the Military's Lethality and Capacity," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3770, May 26, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-05/BG3770_0.pdf. See also Greenway et al., "A Conservative Defense Budget for Fiscal Year 2025."
- 112. As Kevin Roberts writes in his preface to the 2024 Index of U.S. Military Strength, "Congress and our leaders in the Pentagon must work together to cancel wasteful programs, cut unnecessary infrastructure, and ensure that available resources fund the highest-priority national security issues. Even then, however, we cannot expect to spend our way out of the problems facing our nation's military today—so we must prioritize. This is the essence of strategy, and doing so will no doubt require tough decisions and leadership." Kevin Roberts, "Preface," in 2024 Index of Military U.S. Military Strength, ed. Dakota L. Wood (Washington: The Heritage Foundation, 2024), p. xii, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2024-01/2024_IndexOfUSMilitaryStrength_0.pdf.
- 113. Edward C. Keefer, *Harold Brown: Offsetting the Soviet Military Challenge, 1977–1981,* U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Historical Office, Secretaries of Defense Historical Series, Vol. IX (Washington: U.S. Government Publishing Office, 2017), pp. 575 et seq., https://history.defense.gov/Portals/70/Documents/secretaryofdefense/OSDSeries_Vol9.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 114. "Executive Summary" in 2024 Index of U.S. Military Strength, p. 21.
- 115. Bob Work, Deputy Secretary of Defense, "The Third U.S. Offset Strategy and Its Implications for Partners and Allies," speech delivered in Washington, D.C., January 28, 2015, https://www.defense.gov/News/Speeches/Speech/Article/606641/the-third-us-offset-strategy-and-its-implications-for -partners-and-allies (accessed July 24, 2024); Jim Garamone, "Hicks Discusses Replicator Initiative," U.S. Department of Defense, September 7, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3518827/hicks-discusses-replicator-initiative/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Carter Johnston, "Breaking Down the U.S. Navy's 'Hellscape' in Detail," *Naval News*, June 16, 2024, https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2024/06/ breaking-down-the-u-s-navys-hellscape-in-detail/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 116. Paul McLeary, "The Pentagon's Third Offset May Be Dead, But No One Knows What Comes Next," *Foreign Policy*, December 18, 2017, https:// foreignpolicy.com/2017/12/18/the-pentagons-third-offset-may-be-dead-but-no-one-knows-what-comes-next/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Matt Berg, "Disorganized and Confusing': Lawmakers, Industry Rip Pentagon Plans for Drones," Politico, updated December 18, 2023, https://www.politico.com/ news/2023/12/17/pentagon-drones-replicator-program-funding-00132092 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 117. Hal Brands, "Can the US Take on China, Iran and Russia All at Once?" Bloomberg, October 16, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles /2022-10-16/us-isn-t-ready-to-fight-china-iran-and-russia-all-at-once (accessed July 24, 2024).

- 118. A. Wess Mitchell, *The Grand Strategy of the Hapsburg Empire* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2019); A. Wess Mitchell, "Strategic Sequencing: How Great Powers Avoid Multi-Front War," The Marathon Initiative, *Marathon Working Paper*, September 14, 2020, https://www .themarathoninitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/0NA-Report_Mitchell_TMI_FINAL-220214.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024); A. Wess Mitchell, "Mastering the Multi-Front Challenge: The Diplomatic Strategies of Metternich and Bismarck," The Marathon Initiative, *Marathon Working Paper*, December 14, 2021, https://themarathoninitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/ONA-Report-II_Mitchell_TMI.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024); A. Wess Mitchell, Jakub Grygiel, Elbridge A. Colby, and Matt Pottinger, "Getting Strategic Deprioritization Right," The Marathon Initiative, paper prepared for U.S. Department of Defense, Office of Net Assessment, June 26, 2023, https://themarathoninitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Marathon -Initiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Marathon -
- 119. Phelim Kine, Jonathan Lemire, and Gavin Bade, "Biden Seeks to Calm Relationship with Xi amid Global Crises," Politico, November 14, 2023, https:// www.politico.com/news/2023/11/14/biden-xi-meeting-preview-00127026 (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 120. A. Wess Mitchell, "America Is a Heartbeat Away from a War It Could Lose," *Foreign Policy*, November 16, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/11/16/ us-russia-china-gaza-ukraine-world-war-defense-security-strategy/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 121. Elbridge A. Colby and Alex Velez-Green, "To Avert War with China, the U.S. Must Prioritize Taiwan over Ukraine," *The Washington Post*, May 18, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/05/18/taiwan-ukraine-support-russia-china/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Alexander Velez-Green, "Prioritizing Ukraine Aid Threatens Deterrence by Denial in the Pacific," *1945*, July 24, 2023, https://www.19fortyfive.com/2023/07/prioritizing-ukraine -aid-threatens-deterrence-by-denial-in-the-pacific/ (accessed July 24, 2024); Austin Dahmer, "Strategic Scarcity: Allocating Arms and Attention in Washington," *The National Interest*, November 5, 2022, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/strategic-scarcity-allocating-arms-and-attention -washington-205726 (accessed July 24, 2024); Velez-Green, "Managing Trade-offs Between Military Aid for Taiwan and Ukraine."
- 122. "Remarks by President Biden Ahead of the One-Year Anniversary of Russia's Brutal and Unprovoked Invasion of Ukraine," The White House, February 21, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2023/02/21/remarks-by-president-biden-ahead-of-the-one-year -anniversary-of-russias-brutal-and-unprovoked-invasion-of-ukraine/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 123. General Charles A. Flynn and Major Tim Devine, "Implementing the Strategy to Deter China Hinges on Landpower," Association of the United States Army Landpower Essay No. 23-3, May 2023, p. 6, https://www.ausa.org/sites/default/files/publications/LPE-23-3-Implementing-the-Strategy-to -Deter-China-Hinges-on-Landpower-2.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 124. Oren Liebermann and Natasha Bertrand, "US Eyes Weapons Stockpiles as Concern Grows About Supporting both Ukraine and Israel's Wars," CNN, updated October 11, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/10/11/politics/us-weapons-stockpiles-ukraine-israel/index.html (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 125. Velez-Green, "The Rise of Republican National Security Prioritizers."
- 126. Kevin Roberts, "The 'Military–Industrial Complex' and the Right," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 12, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/military -industrial-complex-heritage-defense-industry-38562495 (accessed July 24, 2024); Elbridge A. Colby and Alexander B. Gray, "America's Military– Industrial Base Needs a Revival," *National Review*, August 26, 2023, https://www.nationalreview.com/2023/08/americas-military-industrial-base -needs-a-revival/ (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 127. Brian D. Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma: Coercive Diplomacy in US Alliance Politics (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2023).
- 128. Hankinson et al., "Biden's Open Borders and Non-Enforcement Mean Americans Play 'Recidivist Roulette' with Criminal Aliens."
- 129. Statement of Ely Ratner, Assistant Secretary of Defense for Indo-Pacific Security Affairs, in hearing, *The Future of U.S. Policy on Taiwan*, Committee on Foreign Relations, U.S. Senate, 117th Congress, 1st Session, December 8, 2021, pp. 10 and 11, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/12%2008 %2021%20The%20Future%20of%20U.S.%20Policy%20on%20Taiwan1.pdf (accessed July 24, 2024).
- 130. Robert Peters and Wilson Beaver, "AUKUS Is a Good First Step, But It Needs to Go Further," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5344, March 4, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2024-03/IB5344.pdf.
- 131. Velez-Green, "Managing Trade-offs Between Military Aid for Taiwan and Ukraine."
- 132. See, for instance, RAND's recommendations related to "a ubiquitous sensing and targeting grid in contested areas" in Ochmanek et al., *Inflection Point:* How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence, pp. 28 et seq.
- 133. For more on nuclear modernization, especially with regard to limited nuclear options, see Robert Peters, "America's Current Nuclear Arsenal Was Built for a More Benign World," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5330, September 7, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-09 /IB5330.pdf.
- 134. The Heritage Foundation, "Supplemental Appropriations to Meet the Moment," *Factsheet* No. 266, March 12, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/sites/ default/files/2024-03/FS266.pdf.
- 135. For more, see Robert Peters, "NATO's Nuclear Posture Needs Updating," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3786, August 31, 2023, https://www .heritage.org/defense/report/natos-nuclear-posture-needs-updating.
- 136. Such capabilities may also prove useful against HDBTs in China, Russia, and North Korea.
- 137. Charles Krauthammer, "The Unipolar Moment," Foreign Affairs, January 1, 1990, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/1990-01-01/unipolar-moment (accessed July 23, 2024).

